**GREEK NOUN REFERENCE TABLES**

**Including Adjectives, Pronouns and Adverbs**

**by Graham G. Thomason**

Greek Noun Reference Tables

by Graham G. Thomason

Copyright © Graham G. Thomason, 2009.

Permission is granted to copy or publish this document for non-commercial use, provided this complete notice is included. The document can be found at www.FarAboveAll.com.

Version 1.02

Revised 16 November 2011, 9 February 2023

**Contents**

1. Introduction 1

2. Vowel Length and Accentuation 2

3. First Declension 4

4. Second Declension 11

5. Third Declension 15

6. Irregularities in nouns 36

6.1 Heteroclitic nouns 36

6.2 Nouns / Adjectives of uncertain vowel length or stress position 36

7. Formation of nouns 37

8. Adjectives 38

8.1 Declension A: First and Second Declension 41

8.2 Declension B: Third declension 46

8.3 Declension C: Participles 51

8.4 Comparatives and Superlatives 55

9. Numerals 56

10. The Article, Pronouns and Possessive Adjectives 58

11. Indices 66

12. Abbreviations and References 69

# Introduction

This booklet is a work of reference. It is intended to accompany or supplement course material; it is not a substitute for a course-book. It has been written mainly for students of Koiné / New Testament Greek, but many classical forms are given too (more so in this booklet than others in the series).

Some features:

* Nouns and adjectives are grouped in finely divided categories of declension, so that virtually any noun will correspond very closely to one of the nouns in the paradigms.
* The length of the vowels a i and u is marked. Knowledge of vowel lengths is virtually a pre-requisite to an appreciation of the accentuation rules. In the paradigms, long vowels are always marked by a macron: a> i< u<. Occasionally a breve will be used to emphasize a short vowel: a` i^ u^. Vowel length and accentuation rules are covered in detail.
* Forms for the dual number are included, though they do not occur in the New Testament or Septuagint.
* Declensions of participles of verbs, numerals, the definite article and various pronouns are covered.
* Also included is a table of pronominal adverbs.

# Vowel Length and Accentuation

***Length rules for nouns/adjectives***

NL-1a: **First** declension nouns: Nouns with a nominative in a short/long a`¯a> retain a short/long a`¯a> in the vocative singular and accusative singular. [do/ca`, do/ca`, do/ca`n; qu^/ra>, qu^/ra>, qu^/ra>n].

NL-1b: **First** declension nouns: Whatever the length/stress of the vowels in the nominative singular, [e.g. ge/fu<ra`], the genitive singular and dative singular always take a long vowel [gefu/<ra>j, gefu/<ra%>]. Note that a% = [a>i] is long [gefu/<ra%>], but ai = [a`i] in the nominative plural is short [xw~rai]. However, ai in the dative plural -aij, and when bearing a perispomenon [mnai=], is long.

NL-1c: **First** declension nouns: Whatever the length/stress of the vowels in the nominative singular, the accusative plural has a long a>: -a>j [ge/fu<ra`, gefu/<ra>j].

NL-1d: **First** declension nouns: If the nominative singular ends in -a>j, then the vocative singular ends in -a>: [ 0Iou/da>j, 0Iou/da>].

NL-1e: **First** declension nouns: If the nominative singular ends in -thj, then the vocative singular ends in -a`: [poli</thj, poli<=ta`; kri^th/j, kri^ta`&; despo/thj, de/spota`]. Note that some vocatives recede in stress (despo/thj, de/spota`) and some do not (toco/thj, toco/ta`).

NL-1f: **First declension in -ra (so pure a)**: only the following nouns in have a short a: h9 a!gku<ra` *anchor*, h9 ge/fu<ra` *bridge,* h9 pei=ra` *attempt,* h9 sfai=ra` *ball,* h9 moi=ra` *fate,* h9 e1qeira` *(horse-) hair,* h9 a!roura` *arable land,* h9 sw&teira` *saviour (fem)*. All others have a long a, e.g. h9 xw/ra>, *region*.See [GME p.xxvii].

NL-1g: **First declension in vowel+ a (so pure a)**: Only the following have a short a: (a) h9 ai]a` *(earth, =gai~a`),* h9 gai=a` *earth,* h9 mai=a` *dame,* h9 mui=a` *fly,* di<=oj di<=a` di^/on *divine,* ei[j mi^/a` e3n *one*, po/ntioj -a` -on *of the sea*; (b) h9 ya&ltria` *harper (fem),* promnh/stria` *match-maker (fem)* and similar;(c) some nouns in -eia` and -oia`: e.g. h9 a)lh/qeia` *truth,* h9 a!deia` *freedom from fear,* h9 eu0me/neia` *goodwill,* h9 a)nai/deia` *shamelessness*, h9 eu1kleia` *good repute,* h9 a1noia` *folly,* h9 a1gnoia` *ignorance,* h9 eu1noia` *good-will*. From [GME p.xxvii].

NL-1h: **First** declension: the final a is short in nouns/adjectives/participles ending in a preceded by l,n,s,t,z,c,y, e.g. h9 r(i^/za`, h9 do/ca`. From [GME p.xxvii].

NL-1i: **First** declension nouns: If the nominative singular ends in -hj but not -thj, then the vocative singular ends in -h: [Kroni^/dhj Kroni^/dh; 9Epmh=j 9Ermh=].

NL-2a: **Second (and third)** declension nouns: The a of the Nom/Voc/Acc Neuter Plural is short: [ta\_ dw~ra`]

NL-3a: **Third (and second)** declension nouns: The a of the Nom/Voc/Acc Neuter Plural is short: [ta\_ sw&ma`ta`]

NL-3b: **Third** declensionnouns: The Masc/Fem Accusative Singular ending -a has a short a: [fu^/la`ka`]. Exceptions occur owing to contraction: Perikle/a> ¨¢ Perikle/ea`© and exchange of quantity: ba`si^le/a> ¨¢ ba`si^lh=a`©.

NL-3c: **Third** declensionnouns: The Masc/Fem Accusative Plural ending -aj has a short a: [fu^/la`ka`j]. Exceptions occur due to change of quantity: ba`si^le/a>j ¨¢ ba`si^lh=a`j©.

NL-3d: **Third** declensionnouns: The final -i of the Dative Singular/Plural is short [fu^/la`ki^, fu^/laci^¨n©]

NL-3e: **Third** declensionnouns: Loss of -nt in the Dative Plural is compensated by vowel lengthening: [gi^/ga`j gi^/ga>si¨n©]. But there is no compensation for loss of -n: [dai/mwn dai/mosi¨n©].

NL-3f: **Third** declensionnouns: The length the vowel of the ultimate of the nominative singular of stems in -i -u is retained in the vocative and accusative singular: po/li^j-po/li^-po/li^n, ph=xu^j-ph=xu^-ph=xu^n. But note a length change in the genitive: o9 i0xqu</j i0xqu^/oj. The -i or -u in the final syllable is generally short, but is long in: o9¯h9 o1rni<j o1rni<qoj *bird*, h9 khki</j khki<=doj *ooze,* h9 ko/ni<j ko/newj¯ko/ni<oj[LS: i< in Homer, i^ in Attic] *dust,* o9 o1fi<j o1fewj *snake,* h9 dru<=j dru^o/j *tree,* o9 i0xqu</j i0xqu^/oj *tree,* i0sxu</j i0sxu^/oj *strength,* to\ pu<=r pu^ro/j *fire.* From [GME p.xxvii-xxix].

NL-3g: **Third** declensionnouns in -ar have a short a: o9 ma`&ka`r ma&ka`roj *blessed, fortunate (man)*, to\ h]ma`r h1ma`toj *day*,to\ ne/kta`r ne/kta`roj *nectar.* See [GME p.xxvii].

NL-4a: **Adjectives and Participles**: the length of a vowel in an ending is as for the corresponding noun declension.

NL-4b: **Adjectives and Participles of First/Third declension**: the final a of the Feminine Singular Nom/Voc/Acc is short: glu^kei=a`, xa`ri^/essa`, pa>~sa`, a)polu</ousa`, lu^qei=sa, i9sta>~sa`.

NL-4c: **Participles**: Note the long vowel in the Masculine Singular of oxytone participles of -mi verbs: deiknu</j, i9sta>&j, and the regular Aorist Active lu</sa>j.

***Accentuation rules for nouns/adjectives***

NA1: **All** nouns: The accent remains on the same syllable as in the nominative singular as nearly as the General Rules will permit. There are some exceptions.

NA2: **First and second** declension nouns: If the ultimate takes an acute in the nominative singular, then the genitive and dative, singular and plural, take the circumflex accent. In the nominative/accusative singular/plural an acute is taken. [gra`fh/, gra`fh=j, gra`fh=|, gra`fw~n, gra`fai=j].

NA3: **First and second** declension nouns: When the ultimate in the nominative singular has a circumflex, this remains in all forms (singular and plural). [su<kh=, su<kh=n, su<kh=j, su<kh=, su<kai= etc.]. This is because -h= is contracted from -e/a and -a>~ is contracted from -a&a.

NA4: **First** declension nouns **only**: The *genitive plural* always takes a circumflex on the ultimate, regardless of where the accent falls in the nominative singular. [qa`&latta`, qa`lattw~n]. This is because -w~n is contracted from -e/wn.

NA5: **Third** declension monosyllabic nouns generally take an accent on their ending in the genitive and Dative, Singular and Plural [gu</y £ gu<po/j gu<pi^/ gu<pw~n gu<yi^/¨n©]. Exceptions violating the rule in Genitive Plural (and dual) [WWG§128]: da%>&j *torch,* dmw&j *slave,* ou]j *ear,* pai=j *child* [so, as an example, GenPl pai=dwn], Trw&j *Trojan,* fw~j *light*; also the adjective pa>~j [GenPl-Masc/Neut pa&ntwn].

NA6: **Third** declension: Some third declension nouns violate the general accent rule by taking a proparoxytone accent on a form ending in a long vowel. [po/li^j£po/lewj]. This is due to an exchange of vowel quantity in the development of the language [po/lhoj£po/lewj].

NA7: **Adjectives and Participles** of **First/Third** Declension always have a perispomenon Feminine Genitive Plural: glu^kei=a`£glu^keiw~n, xa`ri^/essa`£xa`ri^essw~n, pa>~sa`£pa>sw~n, a)polu</ousa`£a)polu<ousw~n. Compare first declension nouns qa`&latta`£qa`lattw~n.

NA8: **Pa>~j**: note the exceptional accentuation of pa>~j£pa&ntwn (but pa>sw~n).

NA9: **Participles**: note the many nonrecessive participle forms from the paradigms.

# First Declension

***Overview of first declension***

1. First declension

1.4a1 oxytone (long penultimate) -««<a&` -««<h=j: *none encountered*

1.4a2 oxytone (short penultimate) -««^a&` -««^h=j: *none encountered*

1.4b properispomenon -««</a` -««</hj: h9 glw~ssa`

1.4c paroxytone -««^/a` -««/^hj: h9 do/ca`

1.4d proparoxytone -«/«äa` -««ä/hj: h9 qa`&lassa`

1.4e *perispomenon is not possible*

1.4 -a` -hj:

1.5 -a` -a>j:

1.5a1 oxytone (long penultimate) -««<a`& -««<a>~j: *none encountered*

1.5a2 oxytone (short penultimate) -««^a&` -««^a>~j: *none encountered*

1.5b properispomenon -««<=a` -««</a>j: h9 pei=ra`

1.5c paroxytone -««^/a` -««^/a>j: (only this adjective) mi^/a`

1.5d proparoxytone -«/«äa` -««ä/a>j: h9 ge/fu<ra`

1.5e *perispomenon is not possible*

1.3a1 oxytone (long penultimate) -«<a>& -«<a>~j: h9 pleura>&

1.3a2 oxytone (short penultimate) -«^a>& -«^a>~j: h9 ski^a>&

1.3b properispomenon in FPl -«</a> -«</a>j: h9 xw&ra>

1.3c paroxytone in FPl -«^/a> -«/^a>j: h9 qu^/ra>

1.3d *proparoxytone in F Pl is not possible*

1.3e perispomenon -a>~ -a>~j: h9 mna>~

1.3 -a> -a>j:

1.2 -h -a>j:

none encountered

1.1 -h -hj:

1.1a1 oxytone (long penultimate) -«<h/ -«<h=j h9 ti<mh/

1.1a2 oxytone (short penultimate) -«^h/ -«^h=j h9 gra`fh/

1.1b properispomenon in FPl -«</h -«</hj h9 diaqh/kh

1.1c paroxytone in FPl -«^/h -«/^hj: h9 ma`&xh

1.1d *proparoxytone in FPl is not possible*

1.1e perispomenon -h= -h=j: h9 su<kh=

-a> -hj:

none exist [WWG §177]

***Overview of first declension (continued)***

**The symbol t means *any letter except t*.**

1.9a1 oxytone (long penultimate) -«<a>&j -«<a>~: *none encountered*

1.9a2 oxytone (short penultimate) -«^a>&j -«^a>~: *none encountered*

1.9b properispomenon in Pl -«</a>j -«</a> : o9 0Iou/da>j

1.9c paroxytone in Pl -«^/a>j -«/^a>: *none encountered*

1.9d proparoxytone in Pl -«^/a>j -«/^a>: *none encountered*

1.9e perispomenon -a>~j -a>~: o9 Satana>~j

1.9 -a>j -a>:

1.6a1 oxytone (long penultimate) -«<th/j -«<tou=: o9 ma`qhth/j

1.6a2 oxytone (short penultimate) -«^th/j -«^tou=: o9 kri^th/j

1.6b1 properispomenon in Pl, ¡*vocative* -«</thj -«</tou : o9 poli</thj

1.6b2 properispomenon in Pl, ¦*vocative* -«</thj -«</tou : *none encountered*

1.6c1 paroxytone in Pl ¡*vocative* -«^/thj -«/^tou: o9 toco/thj

1.6c2 paroxytone in Pl ¦*vocative*  -«^/thj -«/^tou: o9 despo/thj

1.6d proparoxytone in Pl -«ä/thj -«ä/tou: *none encountered*

1.6e perispomenon -th=j -tou=: *none encountered*

1.8a1 oxytone (long penultimate) -«<th/j -«<tou=: *none encountered*

1.8a2 oxytone (short penultimate) -«^th/j -«^tou=: *none encountered*

1.8b properispomenon in Pl -«</thj -«</tou: *none encountered*

1.8c paroxytone in Pl -«^/thj -«/^tou: o9 Kroni^/dhj

1.8d proparoxytone in Pl -«^/thj -«/^tou: *none encountered*

1.8e perispomenon -th=j -tou=: o9 9Ermh=j

1.8 -thj (-hj but not -thj; vocative -h) -ou:

1.7a1 oxytone (long penultimate) -«^a>&j -«^ou=: *none encountered*

1.7a2 oxytone (short penultimate) -«<a>&j -«<ou=: *none encountered*

1.7b1 properispomenon in Pl, ¡*vocative* -«</a>j -«</ou: *none encountered*

1.7b2 properispomenon in Pl, ¦vocative -«</a>j -«</ou: *none encountered*

1.7c1 paroxytone in Pl, ¡voc in -««/a` -«^/a>j -«/^ou: *none encountered*

1.7c2 paroxytone in Pl, ¦voc in -«/«a` -«^/a>j -«/^ou: *none encountered*

1.7c3 paroxytone in Pl, voc in -««/a> -«^/a>j -«/^ou: o9 nea>ni^/a>j

1.7d proparoxytone in Pl-«^/a>j -«/^ou: *none encountered*

1.7e perispomenon -a>~j -ou=: *none encountered*

1.6 -thj -tou -th|:

1.7 -a>j -ou -a%:

**Declension 1.1 - Feminine in -h -hj**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | 1.1a1 | 1.1a2 | 1.1b | 1.1c | 1.1e |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *honour* | *writing* | *covenant* | *battle* | *fig tree* |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | h9 | ti<mh/ | gra`fh/ | di^a`qh/kh | ma`&xh | su<kh= |  |
| V |  | w} | ti<mh/ | grafh/ | diaqh/kh | ma&xhn | su<kh= |  |
| A |  | th\n | ti<mh/n | grafh/n | diaqh/khn | ma&xhn | su<kh=n |  |
| G |  | th=j | ti<mh=j | grafh=j | diaqh/khj | ma&xhj | su<kh=j |  |
| D |  | th=| | ti<mh=| | grafh=| | diaqh/kh| | ma&xh| | su<kh=| |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | tw\_ | ti<ma>& | grafa>& | di^a`qh/ka> | ma&xa> | su<ka>~ |  |
| GD |  | toi=n | ti<mai=n | grafai=n | diaqh/kain | ma&xain | su<kai=n |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | ai9 | ti<mai/ | grafai/ | diaqh=kai | ma&xai | su<kai= |  |
| A |  | ta>\_j | ti<ma>&j | grafa>&j | diaqh/ka>j | ma&xa>j | su<ka>~j |  |
| G |  | tw~n | ti<mw~n | grafw~n | diaqhkw~n | maxw~n | su<kw~n |  |
| D |  | tai=j | ti<mai=j | grafai=j | diaqh/kaij | ma&xaij | su<kai=j |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

***Notes***

1. Although the declensions of gra`fh/ and ti<mh/ are to all intents and purposes identical, a distinction between a long and short *pen*ultimate makes a significant difference to the declension in other cases (cf. ma`&xh and di^a`qh/kh), so for complete clarity we make the distinction.
2. In the nominative plurals, we see a circumflex accent in diaqh=kai, which has a long penultimate (h=), before the short ultimate (ai), but not in ma`&xai which has a short penultimate (a`). Indeed, when the penultimate vowel is a¯i¯u, the nominative plural accent on the penultimate in such words *reveals* its length.
3. We see in ma`xw~n and diaqhkw~n an accent position change on account of rule NA4.
4. Proparoxytone plural is not possible in declensions in -h, because:

* An accenting rule excludes proparoxytone when the ending is -h («/««<)
* Trisyllabic words such as diaqh/kh do not recede in the plural
* Trisyllabic words declined as ma`&xh, such as nefe/lh, do not recede in the plural.

1. su<kh= = su<ke/ai. Similarly gh=, *earth*.
2. An hafter r can be due to an elided digamma: rVh [de/rh=de/rVh, *neck*; ko/rh=ko/rVh, *girl*].

**Declension 1.3 - Feminine in** -a> -a>j**:**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | 1.3a1 | 1.3a2 | 1.3b | 1.3c | 1.3e |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *rib* | *shadow* | *country* | *door* | *mina* |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | h9 | pleura>& | ski^a>& | xw&ra> | qu^/ra> | mna>~ |  |
| V |  | w} | pleura>& | skia>& | xw&ra> | qu/ra> | mna>~ |  |
| A |  | th\n | pleura>&n | skia>&n | xw&ra>n | qu/ra>n | mna>~n |  |
| G |  | th=j | pleura>~j | skia>~j | xw&ra>j | qu/ra>j | mna>~j |  |
| D |  | th=| | pleura>|~ | skia>|~ | xw&ra%> | qu/ra%> | mna~>| |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | tw\_ | pleura>& | skia>& | xw&ra> | qu/ra> | mna>~ |  |
| GD |  | toi=n | pleurain | skiai=n | xw&rain | qu/rain | mnai=n |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | ai9 | pleurai/ | skiai/ | xw~rai | qu/rai | mnai= |  |
| A |  | ta>\_j | pleura>&j | skia>&j | xw&ra>j | qu/ra>j | mna>~j |  |
| G |  | tw~n | pleurw~n | skiw~n | xwrw~n | qurw~n | mnw~n |  |
| D |  | tai=j | pleurai=j | skiai=j | xw&raij | qu/raij | mnai=j |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

***Notes***

1. The quantity of the u in qu/ra> is revealed by the nominative plural qu/rai (as short), otherwise the accent would be properispomenon.
2. Words in final a with an accented antepenultimate reveal the quantity of that a, e.g. xw&ra> must have a long a>, otherwise the accent would be properispomenon.

**Declension 1.4 - Feminine in -a` -hj:**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | 1.4b | 1.4c | 1.4d |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *tongue* | *honour* | *sea* |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | h9 | glw~ssa` | do/ca` | qa`&lassa` |  |
| V |  | w} | glw~ssa` | do/ca` | qa&lassa` |  |
| A |  | th\n | glw~ssa`n | do/ca`n | qa&lassa`n |  |
| G |  | th=j | glw&sshj | do/chj | qala&sshj |  |
| D |  | th=| | glw&ssh| | do/ch| | qala&ssh| |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | tw\_ | glw&ssa> | do/ca> | qala&ssa> |  |
| GD |  | toi=n | glw&ssain | do/cain | qala&ssain |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | ai9 | glw~ssai | do/cai | qa&lassai |  |
| A |  | ta>\_j | glw&ssa>j | do/ca>j | qala&ssa>j |  |
| G |  | tw~n | glwssw~n | docw~n | qalassw~n |  |
| D |  | tai=j | glw&ssaij | do/caij | qala&ssaij |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

**Declension 1.5 - Feminine in -a` -a>j:**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | 1.5b | 1.5c | 1.5d |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *attempt* | *one (fem adj)* | *bridge* |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | h9 | pei=ra` | mi^/a` | ge/fu<ra` |  |
| V |  | w} | pei=ra` | mi^/a` | ge/fu<ra` |  |
| A |  | th\n | pei=ra`n | mi^/a`n | ge/fu<ra`n |  |
| G |  | th=j | pei/ra>j | mi^/a>j | gefu/<ra>j |  |
| D |  | th=| | pei/ra%> | mi^/a|> | gefu/<ra%> |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | tw\_ | pei/ra> |  | gefu</ra> |  |
| GD |  | toi=n | pei/rain |  | gefu</rain |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | ai9 | pei=rai |  | ge/fu<rai |  |
| A |  | ta>\_j | pei/ra>j |  | gefu/<ra>j |  |
| G |  | tw~n | peirw~n |  | gefu<rw~n |  |
| D |  | tai=j | pei/raij |  | gefu/<raij |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

***Notes***

1. An accenting rule excludes words of the type -a`~ (a perispomenon is only possible on a long vowel).
2. One cannot tell the lengths of antepenultimate and penultimate just from the declension of qa&lassa (but the ultimate must be short to allow for proparoxytone).
3. Given that a word is of declension 1.4, and so that the final a of the nominative singular is short, the quantity of the penultimate can be seen. E.g. the i of r9i/za` (like the o of do/ca`), is revealed as being short.
4. All instances ultimate a& appear to be a long a>&, so that there are no words of pattern -a`&.

**Declension 1.6 - Masculine in -thj -tou**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | 1.6a1 | 1.6a2 | 1.6b1 | 1.6c1 | 1.6c2 |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *disciple* | *judge* | *citizen* | *archer* | *master* |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | o9 | ma`qhth/j | kri^th/j | poli</thj | toco/thj | despo/thj |
| V |  | w} | maqhta`& | krita`& | poli<=ta` ¡ | toco/ta` ¡ | de/spota` ¦ |
| A |  | to\n | maqhth/n | krith/n | poli</thn | toco/thn | despo/thn |
| G |  | tou= | maqhtou= | kritou= | poli</tou | toco/tou | despo/tou |
| D |  | tw%~ | maqhth|= | krith|= | poli</th|= | toco/th| | despo/th| |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | tw\_ | maqhta>& | kri^ta>& | poli</ta> | toco/ta> | despo/ta> |
| GD |  | toi=n | maqhtai=n | kri^tai=n | poli</tain | toco/tain | despo/tain |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | oi9 | maqhtai/ | kritai/ | poli=<tai | toco/tai | despo/tai |
| A |  | tou\j | maqhta>&j | krita>&j | poli</ta>j | toco/ta>j | despo/ta>j |
| G |  | tw~n | maqhtw~n | kritw~n | poli<tw~n | tocotw~n | despotw~n |
| D |  | toi=j | maqhtai=j | kritai=j | poli</taij | toco/taij | despo/taij |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

**Declension 1.7 Masculine in -a>j -ou**

**Declension 1.8 Masculine in -thj -tou (i.e. -hj but not -thj)**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | 1.7c3 |  | 1.8c | 1.8e |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *youth* |  | *Son of Cronos* | *Hermes* |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | o9 | nea>ni^/a>j |  | Kroni^/dhj | 9Ermh=j |  |
| V |  | w} | nea>ni/a> |  | Kroni/dh | 9Ermh= |  |
| A |  | to\n | nea>ni/a>n |  | Kroni/dhn | 9Ermh=n |  |
| G |  | tou= | nea>ni/ou |  | Kroni/dou | 9Ermou= |  |
| D |  | tw%~ | nea>ni/a>| |  | Kroni/dh| | 9Ermh=| |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | tw\_ | nea>ni^/a> |  |  | 9Erma>~ |  |
| GD |  | toi=n | nea>ni^/ain |  |  | 9Ermai=n |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | oi9 | nea>ni/ai |  |  | 9Ermai= |  |
| A |  | tou\j | nea>ni/a>j |  |  | 9Erma>~j |  |
| G |  | tw~n | nea>niw~n |  |  | 9Ermw~n |  |
| D |  | toi=j | nea>ni/aij |  |  | 9Ermai=j |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

***Notes***

1. The acute accent of nea>ni/ai shows that the i is short.

2. The plural of a name of a Greek god can occur, since the word can mean a statue of the god.

**Declension 1.9 - Masculine in -a>j -a>~**

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | 1.9b | 1.9e |
|  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *Jude, Judas* | *Satan* |
|  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | o9 | 0Iou/da>j | Satana>~j |
| V |  | w} | 0Iou/da> | Satana>~ |
| A |  | to\n | 0Iou/da>n | Satana>~n |
| G |  | tou= | 0Iou/da> | Satana>~ |
| D |  | tw%~ | 0Iou/da>| | Satana~>| |
|  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | tw\_ |  |  |
| GD |  | toi=n |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | oi9 |  |  |
| A |  | tou\j |  |  |
| G |  | tw~n |  |  |
| D |  | toi=j |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |

Also Sata~n indeclinable, as in [2C 12:7].

# Second Declension

***Overview of second declension***

2.1 -oj -ou

2.1a oxytone-o/j -ou= o99 kairo/j

2.1b properispomenon -oj -ou o9 dou=loj

2.1c paroxytone-oj -ouo9 i3ppoj

2.1d proparoxytone-oj -ou o9 a!nqrwpoj

2.1e perispomenon *not possible*

2.2a oxytone -o/n -ou=to\ i^9ero/n

2.2b properispomenon -on -outo\ dw~ron

2.2c paroxytone -on -outo\ e1rgon

2.2d proparoxytone -on -ou to\ di/ktu^on

2.2e perispomenon *not possible*

2.2 -on -ou

2.3 -ouj -ou

2.3a oxytone -ou/j -ou= *none encountered*

2.3b properispomenon in Pl -ouj -ou *none encountered*

2.3c paroxytone-ouj -ouo9 peri/plouj

2.3d proparoxytone in Pl -ouj -ou*none encountered*

2.3e perispomenon -ou=j -ou=o9 nou=j *(Classical)*

2.4 -oun -ou

2.4a oxytone -ou/j -ou= *none encountered*

2.4b properispomenon in Pl -oun -ou *none encountered*

2.4c paroxytone -oun -ou *none encountered*

2.4d proparoxytone in Pl -oun -ou*none encountered*

2.4eperispomenon -ou=n -ou=to\ o0stou=n

2.5 -wj -w (Attic declension - masc.)

2.5a oxytone-w&j -w&o9 lagw&j

2.5b properispomenon -wj -w*not possible in any inflection*

2.5c paroxytone -wj -wh9 e3wj

2.5d proparoxytone-wj -w o9 Mene/lewj

2.5e perispomenon-w~j -w~h9 Kw~j

2.6 -wn -w (Attic declension - neuter)

2.6a oxytone-w&n -w& *none encountered*

2.6b properispomenon -wn -w*not possible in any inflection*

2.6c paroxytone -wn -w *none encountered*

2.6d proparoxytone-wn -w to\ a)nw&gewn

2.6e perispomenon-w~n -w~ *none encountered*

2. Second declension

**Declension 2.1**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | 2.1a -o/j | 2.1b | 2.1c | 2.1d |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *season* | *slave* | *horse* | *man* |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | o9 | kairo/j | dou=loj | i^3ppoj | a!nqrwpoj |  |
| V |  | w} | kaire/ | dou=le | i3ppe | a!nqrwpe |  |
| A |  | to\n | kairo/n | dou=lon | i3ppon | a!nqrwpon |  |
| G |  | tou= | kairou= | dou/lou | i3ppou | a)nqrw&pou |  |
| D |  | tw%~ | kairw%~ | dou/lw% | i3ppw% | a)nqrw&pw% |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | tw\_ | kairw& | dou/lw | i3ppw | a)nqrw&pw |  |
| GD |  | toi=n | kairoi=n | dou/loin | i3ppoin | a)nqrw&poin |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | oi9 | kairoi/ | dou=loi | i3ppoi | a!nqrwpoi |  |
| A |  | tou\j | kairou/j | dou/louj | i3ppouj | a)nqrw&pouj |  |
| G |  | tw~n | kairw~n | dou/lwn | i3ppwn | a)nqrw&pwn |  |
| D |  | toi=j | kairoi=j | dou/loij | i3ppoij | a)nqrw&poij |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

**Declension 2.2**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | 2.2a -o/n | 2.2b | 2.2c | 2.2d |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *temple* | *gift* | *work* | *net* |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | to\ | i^9ero/n | dw~ron | e1rgon | di/ktu^on |  |
| V |  | w} | i^9ero/n | dw~ron | e1rgon | di/ktuon |  |
| A |  | to\ | i^9ero/n | dw~ron | e1rgon | di/ktuon |  |
| G |  | tou= | i^9erou= | dw&rou | e1rgou | diktu/ou |  |
| D |  | tw%~ | i^9erw%~ | dw&rw% | e1rgw% | diktu/w% |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | tw\_ | i^9erw& | dw&rw | e1rgw | diktu/w |  |
| GD |  | toi=n | i^9eroi=n | dw&roin | e1rgoin | diktu/oin |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | ta\_ | i^9era`& | dw~ra` | e1rga` | di/ktua` |  |
| A |  | ta\_ | i^9era`& | dw~ra` | e1rga` | di/ktua` |  |
| G |  | tw~n | i^9erw~n | dw&rwn | e1rgwn | diktu/wn |  |
| D |  | toi=j | i^9eroi=j | dw&roij | e1rgoij | diktu/oij |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

***Note***

Proparoxytone words with a short penultimate vowel (such as a)po/stoloj) are declined like those with a long penultimate vowel (a!nqrwpoj), because the length of penultimate vowel never affects the accentuation.

**Declension 2.3**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | 2.3c |  | 2.3e -ou=j |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *circumnavigation* |  | *mind* |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | o9 | peri/plouj | »peri/plooj½ | nou=j | »no/oj½ |  |  |
| V |  | w} | peri/plou | »peri/ploe½ | nou= | »no/e½ |  |  |
| A |  | to\n | peri/ploun | »peri/ploon½ | nou=n | »no/on½ |  |  |
| G |  | tou= | peri/plou | »periplo/ou½ | nou= | »no/ou½ |  |  |
| D |  | tw%~ | peri/plw% | »periplo/w%½ | nw%|~ | »no/w%½ |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | tw\_ | peri/plw | »periplo/w½ | nw& »!½ | »no/w½ |  |  |
| GD |  | toi=n | peri/ploin | »periplo/in½ | noi=n | »no/oin½ |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | oi9 | peri/ploi | »peri/plooi½ | noi= | »no/oi½ |  |  |
| A |  | tou\j | peri/plouj | »periplo/ouj½ | nou=j | »no/ouj½ |  |  |
| G |  | tw~n | peri/plwn | »periplo/wn½ | nw~n | »no/wn½ |  |  |
| D |  | toi=j | peri/ploij | »periplo/oij½ | noi=j | »no/oij½ |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

**Notes**

1. Compounds in ooj retain the accentuation of the nominative [WWG §203], (and so do *not* accent according to normal contraction rules.
2. In the NT, o9 nou=j *mind*, o9 plou=j voyage, and o9 xou=j *dust,* are of third declension (Gen. noo/j, ploo/j, xoo/j).

**Declension 2.4**

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | 2.4e -ou=n |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *bone* |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | to\ | o0stou=n | »o0ste/on½ |
| V |  | w} | o0stou=n | »o0ste/on½ |
| A |  | to\ | o0stou=n | »o0ste/on½ |
| G |  | tou= | o0stou= | »o0ste/ou½ |
| D |  | tw%~ | o0stw%~ | »o0ste/w%½ |
|  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | tw\_ | o0stw& »!½ | »o0ste/w½ |
| GD |  | toi=n | o0stoi=n | »o0ste/oin½ |
|  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | ta\_ | o0sta>~ | »o0ste/a`½ |
| A |  | ta\_ | o0sta>~ | »o0ste/a`½ |
| G |  | tw~n | o0stw~n | »o0ste/wn½ |
| D |  | toi=j | o0stoi=j | »o0ste/oij½ |
|  |  |  |  |  |

**Declension 2.5**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | 2.5a |  |  | 2.5c |  |  | 2.5d |  |  | 2.5e |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *hare* |  |  | *dawn* |  |  | *Menelaos* |  |  | *Cos* |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | o9 | la`gw&j |  | h9 | e3wj |  | o9 | Mene/lewj |  | h9 | Kw~j |  |
| V |  | w} | lagw&j |  | w} | e3wj |  | w} | Mene/lewj |  | w} |  |  |
| A |  | to\n | lagw&n |  | th\n | e3w ! |  | to\n | Mene/lewn |  | th\n | Kw~n¯Kw~ |  |
| G |  | tou= | lagw& |  | th=j | e3w |  | tou= | Mene/lew |  | th=j | Kw~ |  |
| D |  | tw%~ | lagw&| |  | th=| | e3w% |  | tw%~ | Mene/lew% |  | th=| | Kw%~ |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | tw\_ | lagw& |  | tw\_ |  |  | tw\_ |  |  | tw\_ |  |  |
| GD |  | toi=n | lagw%&n |  | toi=n |  |  | toi=n |  |  | toi=n |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | oi9 | lagw&| |  | ai9 |  |  | oi9 |  |  | ai9 |  |  |
| A |  | tou\j | lagw&j |  | ta>\_j |  |  | tou\j |  |  | ta>\_j |  |  |
| G |  | tw~n | lagw&n |  | tw~n |  |  | tw~n |  |  | tw~n |  |  |
| D |  | toi=j | lagw%&j |  | tai=j |  |  | toi=j |  |  | tai=j |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

***Notes***

1. In words like Mene/lewj and to\ a)nw&gewn the original accent is retained [cf. WWG §200]. This is in violation of the general accent rule.
2. The accusative of words in -w&j is often -w&, - e.g. la`gw& occurs as well as la`gw&n. The accusative of e3wj is regularly e3w.
3. Like la`gw&j are lew&j *people,* new&j *temple;* theseare Attic forms. The NT (and Homeric) forms are la>o/j and na>o/j. The Ionic forms are lho/j and nho/j. In the NT we have like la`gw&j 870Apollw&j -w&, *Apollos*, (not to be confused with 870Apo/llwn -wnoj, *Apollo*).

**Declension 2.6**

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | 2.6d  ***Notes:***   1. a)nw&gewn occurs in the accusative in some manuscripts in Mk 14:15. 2. In Mk 14:15, HF, gives   a)nw&geon HF, Text, MPt  a)nw&gewn MPt  a)nw&gaion èBCA  a)na&geon -   1. In Lk 22:12, HF, gives   a)nw&geon HF, Text, MPt  a)nw&gewn -  a)nw&gaion MPtèBA  a)na&geon C   1. The more literal meaning is *upper room*; the context shows this to be a *dining room.* |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *upper room* |
|  |  |  |  |
| N |  | to\ | a)nw&gewn |
| V |  | w} | a)nw&gewn |
| A |  | to\ | a)nw&gewn |
| G |  | tou= | a)nw&gew |
| D |  | tw%~ | a)nw&gew% |
|  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | tw\_ | a)nw&gew |
| GD |  | toi=n | a)nw&gew%n |
|  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | ta\_ | a)nw&gew |
| A |  | ta\_ | a)nw&gew |
| G |  | tw~n | a)nw&gewn |
| D |  | toi=j | a)nw&gew%j |
|  |  |  |  |

# Third Declension

***Overview of third declension***

3.11 k - o9 fu^/lac fu^/la`koj

3.21 p - o9 gu</y gu<po/j

3.12 g - o9 sa&lpigc sa&lpiggoj

3.13 x - o9 sardo/nuc sardo/nu^xoj

3.22 b - h9 fle/y flebo/j

3.23 f - o9 skni/y skni^fo/j

3.11-*irr* h9 gu^nh/ gu^naiko/j

3.13-*irr* h9 qri/c tri^xo/j

3.2*x-irr* none encountered

3.1 Palatals (k,g,x)

3.1 ***Note***

We do not give separate declensions for differing vowel lengths, as these do not affect accentuation. E.g.

o9 skw&lhc skw&lhkoj *worm*

has an identical declension to

o9 fu^/lac.

3. Third declension

3.2 Labials (p,b,f)

***Overview of third declension (continued)***

3.32a -id h9 patri/j patri^/doj

3.32b -ad h9 lampa&j lampa`&doj

3.32c -id *unstressed i* h9 e1rij e1rin e1ridoj

3.32-*irr* h9 klei/j kleido/j

3.32-*irr* o9 pai=j paido/j

3.32-*irr* o9 pou/j podo/j

3.41 o9 gi/ga>j gi/gantoj

3.42 o9 le/wn le/ontoj

3.4 Stem in -nt

3.31 t

3.32 d

3.33a -q o9¯h9 o1rni<j o1rni<n o1rni<qoj

3.4-*irr* o9 o0dou/j o0do/ntoj

3.31a m/f gen sg oxytone *none encountered*

3.31b m/f gen sg perispomenon h9 e0sqh/j e0sqh=toj

33.31c m/f gen sg paroxytone *only encountered in pf ptc* lelukw&j-o/toj

3.31d1 m/f gen sg proparoxytone o9 e1rwj e1rwta` e1rwtoj

3.31d2 m/f gen sg proparoxytone h9 xa`&ri^j xa`&ri^n xa`&ri^toj

3.31e1 m/f monosyllabic o9 xrw&j xrwto/j

3.31e2 m/f monosyllabic o9 Krh=j Krhto/j

3.31f neuter gen sg oxytone *none encountered*

3.31g neuter gen sg perispomenon *none encountered*

33.31h neuter gen sg paroxytone *only encountered in pf ptc* leluko/j -o/toj

3.31i1 neuter gen sg proparoxytone to\ sw~ma` sw&ma`toj

3.31i2 neuter gen sg proparoxytone to\ te/ra`j ke/ra`toj

3.31i3 neuter gen sg proparoxytone to\ ke/ra`j ke/ra>toj

3.31i4 neuter gen sg proparoxytone to\ sto/ma` sto/ma`toj

3.31i5 neuter gen sg proparoxytone to\ o1noma` o0no/ma`toj

3.31j neuter monosyllabic to\ fw~j fwto/j

3.31k neuter in r to\ h[pa`r h3pa`toj

3.31l neuter in r to\ fre/a`r fre/a`toj

3.31m neuter in r to\ u^3dwr u3da`toj

3.31n neuter in u^ to\ go/nu^ go/na`toj

3.31o neuter in a` to\ ga`&la` ga`&laktoj

3.31p fem in c h9 nu^/c nukto/j

3.31q neuter in j to\ ou]j w)to/j

3.33 q

3.3 Dentals (t,d,q)

***Overview of third declension (continued)***

3.51a h£e monosyllabic: o9 «h/n «eno/j *none encountered*

3.51b h£e nonrecessive: o9 li^mh/n li^me/noj

3.51c h£e recessive, short penult: o9 «^/hn «^/enoj *none encountered*

3.51d h£e recessive, long penult: o9 «</hn «</enoj *none encountered*

3.52a h£h monosyllabic: o9 mh/n mhno/j

3.52b h£h nonrecessive:o9 «h/n «hno/j *none encountered*

3.52c h£h recessive, short penult: o9 3Ellhn 3Ellhnoj

3.52d h£h recessive, long penult: o9 «</hn «</hnoj *none encountered*

3.53a w£o monosyllabic:o9 «w&n «o/noj *none encountered*

3.53b w£o nonrecessive, no special voc: o9 h9gemw&n h9gemo/noj

3.53c w£o recessive, short penult: o9 «^/wn «^/onoj *none encountered*

3.53d w£o recessive, long penult: o9 dai/mwn dai/monoj (voc dai=mon)

3.55a i<£i< monosyllabic: h9 r9i</j r9i<no/j

3.55b1 i<£i< nonrecessive: o9 delfi</j delfi<=noj

3.55b2 i<£i< nonrecessive: h9 w)di</n w)di<=noj

3.55c i<£i< recessive, short penult:o9 «^/i<j «^/i<noj *none encountered*

3.55d i<£i< recessive, long penult:o9 «</i<j «</i<noj *none encountered*

3.5-*irr* o9¯h9 ku^/wn ku^no/j

3.54a w£w monosyllabic: o9 «w&n «w~noj *none encountered*

3.54b w£w nonrecessive: o9 a)gw&n a)gw~noj

3.54c w£w recessive, short penult: o9 mu^/lwn mu^/lwnoj

3.54d w£w recessive, long penult: o9 pw&gwn pw&gwnoj

3.5 Stem in -n

N.B the recessiveness / length considerations could affect, amongst other things, the vocative, which can undergo vowel shortening even when a long vowel is otherwise retained.

***Overview of third declension (continued)***

3.62a h£h monosyllabic: o9 qh/r qhro/j

3.62b h£h nonrecessive:o9 ni^pth/r nipth=roj

3.62c h£h recessive, short penult: o9 «^/hr «^/hroj *none encountered*

3.62d h£h recessive, long penult: o9 «</hr «</hroj *none encountered*

3.62e h£h nonrecessive, ***recessive voc***:o9 swth/r swth=roj (voc long penult, sw~ter)

3.61a h£e monosyllabic: o9 «h/r «e/roj *none encountered*

3.61b h£e nonrecessive: o9¯h9 a>)h/r a>)e/roj *none with plur encountered*

3.61c h£e recessive, short penult: o9 «^/hr «^/eroj *none encountered*

3.61d h£e recessive, long penult: o9 «</hr «</eroj *none encountered*

3.61e nonrecessive eliding: o9 pa`th/r pa`tro/j

3.61f recessive eliding: h9 mh/thr mhtro/j, h9 qu^ga`&thr qu^ga`tro/j

3.51g irreg Dat Pl o9 a)sth/r a)ste/roj

3.63a w£o monosyllabic:o9 «w&r«o/roj *none encountered*

3.63b w£o nonrecessive: o9 «w&r«o/roj *none encountered*

3.63c w£o recessive, short penult: o9 a`)le/ktwr a`)le/ktoroj (voc a`)le/ktor (?))

3.63d w£o recessive, long penult: o9 r9h/twr r9h/toroj (voc r(h=tor)

3.64a w£w monosyllabic: o9 «w&r «w~roj *none encountered*

3.64b w£w nonrecessive, no special voc: o9 i<0xw&r i<0xw~roj

3.64c w£w recessive, short penult: o9 «^/wr «^/wroj *none encountered*

3.64d w£w recessive, long penult: o9 «</wr «</wroj *none encountered*

3.6-r-*irr* o9 a)nh/r a)ndro/j

3.6-r-*irr* h9 xei/r xeiro/j

3.6-r-*irr* to\ e1ar h0ro/j

3.6-r-*irr* to\ pu<=r pu^ro/j

3.6-r-*irr* o9¯h9 ma&rtuj ma&rtu^roj

3.66 o9 a#lj a(lo/j

N.B the recessiveness / length considerations could affect, amongst other things, the vocative, which can undergo vowel shortening even when a long vowel is otherwise retained.

3.6 Stem in -l¯r

***Overview of third declension (continued)***

3.71a to\ ge/noj ge/nouj (¢ge/nesoj)

3.71b to\ ei=doj ei1douj

3.71c to\ e1leoj e0le/ouj

3.72a o9 Swkra&thj -ouj (¢ -esoj)

3.72b o9 tri^h/rhj trih/rouj

3.74a to\ ge/ra`j ge/rwj

3.74b to\ gh=ra`j gh/rwj

3.8 Stem in -eu/j auj ouj

3.81 o9 ba`si^leu/j -e/wj

3.82 o9 nau=j new&j

3.83 h9 grau=j gra>o/j

3.8-*irr* o9 Zeu/j

3.84 o9 bou=j boo/j

3.75 o9 h3rwj h3rwoj

3.76 h9 peiqw& peiqou=j

*Fem in* i*: no oxytone, properispomenon, proparoxytone, perispomenon encountered*

3.91c h9 po/li^j po/lewj

*Neut in* u*: no proparoxytone, paroxytone encountered*

3.93a o9 i0xqu</j i0xqu^/oj

3.93b o9 ph=xu^j ph/xewj

3.93e o9 mu<=j mu^o/j

3.85 o9¯h9 oi]j oi0o/j

3.9 Stem in -i -u

3.9-*irr* o9¯h9 nh=stij nh/stidoj¯nh/stioj

*Neut in* u*: no oxytone, properispomenon, proparoxytone, perispomenon encountered*

3.94c to\ a`!stu^ a1stewj

*Neuter in* i*: no oxytone, properispomenon, paroxytone, perispomenon encountered*

3.92d to\ si^/na>pi^ si^na>&pewj

3.73 o9 Periklh=j -e/ouj

3.7 Stem in -ej (£-oj,-hj); -aj; -wj; w

3.75-*irr* h9 ai0dw&j ai0dou=j

**Declension 3.1 - Palatals (k,g,x)**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | 3.11 - k |  |  | 3.12 - g |  |  | 3.13 - x |  |  | 3.11-*irr* |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *guard* |  |  | *trumpet* |  |  | *sardonyx* |  |  | *woman* |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | o9 | fu^/la`c |  | h9 | sa`&lpi^gc |  | o9 | sardo/nuc |  | h9 | gu^nh/ |
| V |  | w} | fu/la`c |  | w} | sa&lpigc |  | w} | sardo/nuc |  | w} | gu/nai |
| A |  | to\n | fu/la`ka` |  | th\n | sa&lpigga` |  | to\n | sardo/nu^xa` |  | th\n | gunai=ka` |
| G |  | tou= | fu/la`koj |  | th=j | sa&lpiggoj |  | tou= | sardo/nu^xoj |  | th=j | gunaiko/j |
| D |  | tw%~ | fu/la`ki^ |  | th=| | sa&lpiggi^ |  | tw%~ | sardo/nu^xi^ |  | th=| | gunaiki^/ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | tw\_ | fu/la`ke |  | tw\_ | sa&lpigge |  |  |  |  | tw\_ | gunai=ke |
| GD |  | toi=n | fula`&koin |  | toi=n | salpi/ggoin |  |  |  |  | toi=n | gunaikoi=n |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | oi9 | fu/la`kej |  | ai9 | sa&lpiggej |  |  |  |  | ai9 | gunai=kej |
| A |  | tou\j | fu/la`ka`j |  | ta>\_j | sa&lpigga`j |  |  |  |  | ta>\_j | gunai=ka`j |
| G |  | tw~n | fula`&kwn |  | tw~n | salpi/ggwn |  |  |  |  | tw~n | gunaikw~n |
| D |  | toi=j | fu/la`ci^^¨n© |  | tai=j | sa&lpigci^¨n© |  |  |  |  | tai=j | gunaici^/^¨n© |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

***Notes***

1. The substitution of t for q in qri/c is euphonic, preventing a double aspirate (cf. qa&ptw e0ta`&fhn).
2. A change of quantity occurs in kh=ru^c kh/ru<koj *herald,* Foi=ni^c Foi/ni<koj *Phoenician* [WWG §210]

**Declension 3.1 continued Declension 3.2 - Labials (p,b,f)**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  | 3.13-*irr* |  |  | 3.21 - p |  |  | 3.22 - b |  |  | 3.23 - f |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | *hair* |  |  | *vulture* |  |  | *vein* |  |  | *louse* [Ex 8:16] |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N | h9 | qri/c |  | o9 | gu</y |  | h9 | fle/y |  | o9 | skni/y |
| V | w} | qri/c |  | w} | gu</y |  | w} | fle/y |  | w} | skni/y |
| A | th\n | tri^/xa` |  | to\n | gu<=pa` |  | th\n | fle/ba` |  | to\n | skni^/fa` |
| G | th=j | tri^xo/j |  | tou= | gu<po/j |  | th=j | flebo/j |  | tou= | sknifo/j |
| D | th=| | tri^xi^/ |  | tw%~ | gu<pi^/ |  | th=| | flebi^/ |  | tw%~ | sknifi^/ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA | tw\_ | tri^/xe |  | tw\_ | gu<=pe |  | tw\_ | fle/be |  | tw\_ | skni^/fe |
| GD | toi=n | tri^xoi=n |  | toi=n | gu<poi=n |  | toi=n | fleboi=n |  | toi=n | sknifoi=n |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV | ai9 | tri^/xej |  | oi9 | gu<=pej |  | ai9 | fle/bej |  | oi9 | skni^/fej |
| A | ta>\_j | tri^/xa`j |  | tou\j | gu<=pa`j |  | ta>\_j | fle/ba`j |  | tou\j | skni^/fa`j |
| G | tw~n | tri^xw~n |  | tw~n | gu<pw~n |  | tw~n | flebw~n |  | tw~n | sknifw~n |
| D | tai=j | qri^ci^/¨n© |  | toi=j | gu<yi^/^^¨n© |  | tai=j | fleyi^/^/^^¨n© |  | toi=j | skniyi^/^^¨n© |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

**Declension 3.3 - Dentals**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | 3.31b |  |  | 3.31d1 |  |  | 3.31d2 |  |  | 3.31e1 |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *clothing* |  |  | *love, desire* |  |  | *grace* |  |  | *skin* |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | h9 | e0sqh/j |  | o9 | e1rwj |  | h9 | xa`&ri^j |  | o9 | xrw&j |
| V |  | w} | e0sqh/j |  | w} | e1rwj |  | w} | xa&rij |  | w} | xrw&j |
| A |  | th\n | e0sqh=ta` |  | to\n | e1rwta` |  | th\n | xa&rin ! |  | to\n | xrw~ta` |
| G |  | th=j | e0sqh=toj |  | tou= | e1rwtoj |  | th=j | xa&ritoj |  | tou= | xrwto/j |
| D |  | th=| | e0sqh=ti^ |  | tw%~ | e1rwti^ |  | th=| | xa&riti^ |  | tw%~ | xrwti^/ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | tw\_ | e0sqh=te |  | tw\_ | e1rwte |  | tw\_ | - |  | tw\_ |  |
| GD |  | toi=n | e0sqh/toin |  | toi=n | e0rw&toin |  | toi=n | - |  | toi=n |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | ai9 | e0sqh=tej |  | oi9 | e1rwtej |  | ai9 | - |  | oi9 |  |
| A |  | ta>\_j | e0sqh=ta`j |  | tou\j | e1rwta`j |  | ta>\_j | - |  | tou\j |  |
| G |  | tw~n | e0sqh/twn |  | tw~n | e0rw&twn |  | tw~n | - |  | tw~n |  |
| D |  | tai=j | e0sqh=si^¨n© |  | toi=j | e1rwsi^¨n© |  | tai=j | - |  | toi=j |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | 3.31e2 |  |  | 3.31i1 |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *Cretan* |  |  | *body* |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | o9 | Krh=j |  | to\ | sw~ma` |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| V |  | w} |  |  | w} | sw~ma` |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| A |  | to\n | Krh=ta |  | to\ | sw~ma` |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| G |  | tou= | Krhto/j |  | tou= | sw&ma`toj |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| D |  | tw%~ | Krhti^/ |  | tw%~ | sw&ma`ti^ |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | tw\_ |  |  | tw\_ | sw&ma`te |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| GD |  | toi=n |  |  | toi=n | swma`&toin |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | oi9 | Krh=tej |  | ta\_ | sw&ma`ta` |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| A |  | tou\j | Krh=taj |  | ta\_ | sw&ma`ta` |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| G |  | tw~n | Krhtw~n |  | tw~n | swma`&twn |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| D |  | toi=j | Krhsi^¨n© |  | toi=j | sw&ma`si^¨n© |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

***Notes***

1. Like e1rwj are nouns in -hj, e.g. h9 eu0qu/thj eu0qu/thtoj *uprightness.*
2. Like e0sqh/j is o9 i9drw&j i9drw~toj sweat.
3. There is **no** compensatory lengthening of the vowel before a lost t in the dative plural sw&m**a`**si^n.

**Declension 3.3 - Dentals (continued)**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | 3.31i2 |  |  | 3.31i3 |  |  | 3.31i4 |  |  | 3.31i5 |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *miracle* |  |  | *horn* |  |  | *mouth* |  |  | *name* |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | to\ | te/ra`j |  | to\ | ke/ra`j |  | to\ | sto/ma` |  | to\ | o1noma` |
| V |  | w} | te/ra`j |  | w} | ke/ra`j |  | w} | sto/ma` |  | w} | o1noma` |
| A |  | to\ | te/ra`j |  | to\ | ke/ra`j |  | to\ | sto/ma` |  | to\ | o1noma` |
| G |  | tou= | te/ra`toj |  | tou= | ke/ra>toj ! |  | tou= | sto/ma`toj |  | tou= | o0no/ma`toj |
| D |  | tw%~ | te/ra`ti^ |  | tw%~ | ke/ra>ti^ |  | tw%~ | sto/ma` |  | tw%~ | o0no/ma`ti^ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | tw\_ | te/ra`te |  | tw\_ | ke/ra>te |  | tw\_ | sto/ma`te |  | tw\_ | o0no/ma`te |
| GD |  | toi=n | tera`&toin |  | toi=n | kera>&toin |  | toi=n | stoma`&toin |  | toi=n | o0noma`&toin |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | ta\_ | te/ra`ta` |  | ta\_ | ke/ra>ta` |  | ta\_ | sto/ma`ta` |  | ta\_ | o0no/ma`ta` |
| A |  | ta\_ | te/ra`ta` |  | ta\_ | ke/ra>ta` |  | ta\_ | sto/ma`ta` |  | ta\_ | o0no/ma`ta` |
| G |  | tw~n | tera`&twn |  | tw~n | kera>&twn |  | tw~n | stoma`&twn |  | tw~n | o0noma`&twn |
| D |  | toi=j | te/ra`si^¨n© |  | toi=j | ke/ra>si^¨n© |  | toi=j | sto/ma`si^¨n© |  | toi=j | o0no/ma`si^¨n© |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | 3.31j |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *light* |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | to\ | fw~j |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| V |  | w} | fw~j |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| A |  | to\ | fw~j |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| G |  | tou= | fwto/j |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| D |  | tw%~ | fwti^/ |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | tw\_ | fw~te |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| GD |  | toi=n | fwtoi=n |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | ta\_ | fw~ta |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| A |  | ta\_ | fw~ta |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| G |  | tw~n | fw&twn ! |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| D |  | toi=j | fwsi^/¨n© |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

***Notes***

1. Note the vowel length change in ke/ra`j ke/ra>toj.
2. When ke/ra`j means *wing of an army*, it is sometimes declined as ge/ra`j (p.32), but not in [Xen *An*, 1.8.4].

**Declension 3.3 - Dentals (continued)**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | 3.31k |  |  | 3.31l |  |  | 3.31m |  |  | 3.31n |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *liver* |  |  | *well* |  |  | *water* |  |  | *knee* |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | to\ | h[pa`r |  | to\ | fre/a`r |  | to\ | u^3dwr |  | to\ | go/nu^ |
| V |  | w} | h[pa`r |  | w} | fre/a`r |  | w} |  |  | w} | go/nu^ |
| A |  | to\ | h[pa`r |  | to\ | fre/a`r |  | to\ | u3dwr |  | to\ | go/nu^ |
| G |  | tou= | h3pa`toj |  | tou= | fre/a`toj |  | tou= | u3da`toj |  | tou= | go/na`toj |
| D |  | tw%~ | h3pa`ti^ |  | tw%~ | fre/a`ti^ |  | tw%~ | u3da`ti^ |  | tw%~ | go/na`ti^ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | tw\_ | h3pa`te |  | tw\_ | fre/a`te |  | tw\_ | u3da`te |  | tw\_ | go/na`te |
| GD |  | toi=n | h9pa`&toin |  | toi=n | frea/toin |  | toi=n | u9da`&toin |  | toi=n | gona`&toin |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | ta\_ | h3pa`ta` |  | ta\_ | fre/a`ta` |  | ta\_ | u3da`ta` |  | ta\_ | go/na`ta` |
| A |  | ta\_ | h3pa`ta` |  | ta\_ | fre/a`ta` |  | ta\_ | u3da`ta` |  | ta\_ | go/na`ta` |
| G |  | tw~n | h9pa`&twn |  | tw~n | frea/twn |  | tw~n | u9da`&twn |  | tw~n | gona`&twn |
| D |  | toi=j | h3pa`si^¨n© |  | toi=j | fre/a`si^¨n© |  | toi=j | u3da`si^¨n© |  | toi=j | go/na`si^¨n© |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | 3.31o |  |  | 3.31p |  |  | 3.31q |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *milk* |  |  | *night* |  |  | *ear* |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | to\ | ga`&la` |  | h9 | nu/c |  | to\ | ou]j |  |  |  |
| V |  | w} | ga`&la` |  | w} | nu/c |  | w} |  |  |  |  |
| A |  | to\ | ga`&la` |  | th\n | nu^/kta` |  | to\ | ou]j |  |  |  |
| G |  | tou= | ga`&la`ktoj |  | th=j | nukto/j |  | tou= | w)to/j |  |  |  |
| D |  | tw%~ | ga`&la`kti^ |  | th=| | nukti^/ |  | tw%~ | w)ti^/ |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | tw\_ |  |  | tw\_ | nu^/kte |  | tw\_ | w}te |  |  |  |
| GD |  | toi=n |  |  | toi=n | nuktoi=n |  | toi=n | w!toin ! |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | ta\_ |  |  | ai9 | nu^/ktej |  | ta\_ | w}ta` |  |  |  |
| A |  | ta\_ |  |  | ta>\_j | nu^/kta`j |  | ta\_ | w}ta` |  |  |  |
| G |  | tw~n |  |  | tw~n | nuktw~n |  | tw~n | w!twn ! |  |  |  |
| D |  | toi=j |  |  | tai=j | nuci^/¨n© |  | toi=j | w)si^/¨n© |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

**Declension 3.3 - Dentals (continued)**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | 3.32a |  |  | 3.32b |  |  | 3.32c |  |  | 3.32-irr |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *native land* |  |  | *lamp* |  |  | *strife* |  |  | *key* |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | h9 | patri^/j |  | h9 | lampa&j |  | h9 | e1ri^j |  | h9 | klei/j |
| V |  | w} | patri^/ ! |  | w} | lampa&j |  | w} | e1rij |  | w} | klei/j |
| A |  | th\n | patri^/da` |  | th\n | lampa&`da` |  | th\n | e1rin |  | th\n | klei=n¯klei=da` |
| G |  | th=j | patri^/doj |  | th=j | lampa&`doj |  | th=j | e1ridoj |  | th=j | kleido/j |
| D |  | th=| | patri^/di^ |  | th=| | lampa&`di^ |  | th=| | e1ridi^ |  | th=| | kleidi^/ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | tw\_ | patri^/de |  | tw\_ | lampa&`de |  | tw\_ | - |  | tw\_ | klei/de |
| GD |  | toi=n | patri^/doin |  | toi=n | lampa&`doin |  | toi=n | - |  | toi=n | kleidoi=n |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | ai9 | patri^/dej |  | ai9 | lampa&`dej |  | ai9 | e1ridej¯e1reij |  | ai9 | klei=dej¯klei=j |
| A |  | ta>\_j | patri^/da`j |  | ta>\_j | lampa&`da`j |  | ta>\_j | e1rida`j |  | ta>\_j | klei=da`j¯klei=j |
| G |  | tw~n | patri^/dwn |  | tw~n | lampa&`dwn |  | tw~n | eri/dwn |  | tw~n | kleidw~n |
| D |  | tai=j | patri^/si^¨n© |  | tai=j | lampa&`si^¨n© |  | tai=j | e0ri/si^¨n© |  | tai=j | kleisi^/¨n© |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | 3.32-*irr* |  |  | 3.32-*irr* |  |  | 3.33a |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *child* |  |  | *foot* |  |  | *bird* |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | o9¯h9 | pai=j |  | o9 | pou/j |  | o9¯h9 | o1rni<j |  |  |  |
| V |  | w} | pai= |  | w} |  |  | w} | o1rni<j |  |  |  |
| A |  | to\n | pai=da` |  | to\n | po/da` |  | to\n | o1rni<n |  |  |  |
| G |  | tou= | paido/j |  | tou= | podo/j |  | tou= | o1rni<qoj |  |  |  |
| D |  | tw%~ | paidi^/ |  | tw%~ | podi^/ |  | tw%~ | o1rni<qi^ |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | tw\_ | pai=de |  | tw\_ | po/de |  | tw\_ | o1rni<qe |  |  |  |
| GD |  | toi=n | pai/doin ! |  | toi=n | podoi=n |  | toi=n | o0rni</qoin |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | oi9 | pai=dej |  | oi9 | po/dej |  | oi9 | o1rni<qej |  |  |  |
| A |  | tou\j | pai=da`j |  | tou\j | po/da`j |  | tou\j | o1rni<qa`j |  |  |  |
| G |  | tw~n | pai/dwn ! |  | tw~n | podw~n |  | tw~n | o0rni</qwn |  |  |  |
| D |  | toi=j | paisi^/¨n© |  | toi=j | posi^/¨n© |  | toi=j | o1rni<si^¨n© |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

The following monosyllables have an irregular paroxytone genitive plural [WWG §128; HWS §252].

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| h9 | da%>&j, da%&dwn | *torch* |  | ***non-*** | ***dentals*** |  |
| to\ | ou]j, w!twn | *ear* |  | o9 | dmw&j, dmw&wn | *slave* |
| o9¯h9 | pai=j, pai/dwn | *child* |  | o9 | Trw&j,Trw&wn | *Trojan* |
|  | pa>~j, pa&ntwn, dat pa~si¨n© | *all* |  |  |  |  |
| to\ | fw~j, fw&twn | *light* |  |  |  |  |

**Declension 3.4 - stem in nt**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | 3.41 |  |  | 3.42 |  |  | 3.41-*irr* |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *giant* |  |  | *lion* |  |  | *tooth* |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | o9 | gi^/ga>j |  | o9 | le/wn |  | o9 | o0dou/j |
| V |  | w} | gi/ga`n |  | w} | le/on |  | w} |  |
| A |  | to\n | gi/ga`nta` |  | to\n | le/onta` |  | to\n | o0do/nta` |
| G |  | tou= | gi/ga`ntoj |  | tou= | le/ontoj |  | tou= | o0do/ntoj |
| D |  | tw%~ | gi/ga`nti^ |  | tw%~ | le/onti^ |  | tw%~ | o0do/nti^ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | tw\_ | gi/ga`nte |  | tw\_ | le/onte |  | tw\_ | o0do/nte |
| GD |  | toi=n | giga`&ntoin |  | toi=n | leo/ntoin |  | toi=n | o0do/ntoin |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | oi9 | gi/ga`ntej |  | oi9 | le/ontej |  | oi9 | o0do/ntej |
| A |  | tou\j | gi/ga`nta`j |  | tou\j | le/onta`j |  | tou\j | o0do/nta`j |
| G |  | tw~n | giga`&ntwn |  | tw~n | leo/ntwn |  | tw~n | o0do/ntwn |
| D |  | toi=j | gi/ga>si^¨n© |  | toi=j | le/ousi^¨n© |  | toi=j | o0dou=si^¨n© |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

Note how in the nominative singular and dative plural nts £ s with vowel lengthening as compensation (a` £ a>, e £ ou, and o £ ou).

**Declension 3.5 - stem in n**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | 3.51b |  |  | 3.52a |  |  | 3.52c |  |  | 3.53b |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *harbour* |  |  | *month* |  |  | *Greek* |  |  | *leader* |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | o9 | li^mh/n |  | o9 | mh/n |  | o9 | 3Ellhn |  | o9 | h9gemw&n |
| V |  | w} | limh/n |  | w} | mh/n |  | w} | 3Ellhn |  | w} | h9gemw&n |
| A |  | to\n | lime/na` |  | to\n | mh=na` |  | to\n | 3Ellhna` |  | to\n | h9gemo/na` |
| G |  | tou= | lime/noj |  | tou= | mhno/j |  | tou= | 3Ellhnoj |  | tou= | h9gemo/noj |
| D |  | tw%~ | lime/ni^ |  | tw%~ | mhni^/ |  | tw%~ | 3Ellhni^ |  | tw%~ | h9gemo/ni^ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | tw\_ | lime/ne |  | tw\_ | mh=ne |  | tw\_ | 3Ellhne |  | tw\_ | h9gemo/ne |
| GD |  | toi=n | lime/noin |  | toi=n | mhnoi=n |  | toi=n | 9Ellh/noin |  | toi=n | h9gemo/noin |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | oi9 | lime/nej |  | oi9 | mh=nej |  | oi9 | 3Ellhnej |  | oi9 | h9gemo/nej |
| A |  | tou\j | lime/na`j |  | tou\j | mh=na`j |  | tou\j | 3Ellhna`j |  | tou\j | h9gemo/na`j |
| G |  | tw~n | lime/nwn |  | tw~n | mhnw~n |  | tw~n | 9Ellh/nwn |  | tw~n | h9gemo/nwn |
| D |  | toi=j | lime/si^¨n© |  | toi=j | mhsi/^¨n© |  | toi=j | 3Ellhsi^¨n© |  | toi=j | h9gemo/si^¨n© |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

Note how in the dative plural n+s £ s with no compensation.

**Declension 3.5 - stem in n (continued)**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | 3.53d |  |  | 3.54b |  |  | 3.54c |  |  | 3.54d |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *divine being* |  |  | *contest* |  |  | *mill-house* |  |  | *beard* |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | o9 | dai/mwn |  | o9 | a`)gw&n |  | o9 | mu^/lwn |  | o9 | pw&gwn |
| V |  | w} | dai=mon |  | w} | a)gw&n |  | w} | mu^/lwn |  | w} | pw&gwn |
| A |  | to\n | dai/mona` |  | to\n | a)gw~na` |  | to\n | mu^/lwna` |  | to\n | pw&gwna` |
| G |  | tou= | dai/monoj |  | tou= | a)gw~noj |  | tou= | mu^/lwnoj |  | tou= | pw&gwnoj |
| D |  | tw%~ | dai/moni^ |  | tw%~ | a)gw~ni^ |  | tw%~ | mu^/lwni^ |  | tw%~ | pw&gwni^ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | tw\_ | dai/mone |  | tw\_ | a)gw~ne |  | tw\_ | mu^/lwne |  | tw\_ | pw&gwne |
| GD |  | toi=n | daimo/noin |  | toi=n | a)gw&noin |  | toi=n | mu^lw&noin |  | toi=n | pwgw&noin |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | oi9 | dai/monej |  | oi9 | a)gw~nej |  | oi9 | mu^/lwnej |  | oi9 | pw&gwnej |
| A |  | tou\j | dai/mona`j |  | tou\j | a)gw~na`j |  | tou\j | mu^/lwna`j |  | tou\j | pw&gwna`j |
| G |  | tw~n | daimo/nwn |  | tw~n | a)gw&nwn |  | tw~n | mu^lw&nwn |  | tw~n | pwgw&nwn |
| D |  | toi=j | dai/mosi^¨n© |  | toi=j | a)gw~si^¨n© |  | toi=j | mu^/lwsi^¨n© |  | toi=j | pw&gwsi^/¨n© |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | 3.55a |  |  | 3.55b1 |  |  | 3.55b2 |  |  | 3.5-*irr* |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *nose* |  |  | *dolphin* |  |  | *travail* |  |  | *dog* |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | h9 | r9i</j |  | o9 | delfi</j |  | h9 | w)di</j¯w)di</n |  | o9¯h9 | ku^/wn |
| V |  | w} | r9i</j |  | w} | delfi</j |  | w} | w)di</j¯w)di</n |  | w} | ku^/on |
| A |  | th\n | r9i<=na` |  | to\n | delfi<=na` |  | th\n | w)di<=na` |  | to\n | ku^/na` |
| G |  | th=j | r9i<no/j |  | tou= | delfi<=noj |  | th=j | w)di<=noj |  | tou= | ku^no/j |
| D |  | th=| | r9i<ni^/ |  | tw%~ | delfi<=ni |  | th=| | w)di<=ni |  | tw%~ | ku^ni^/ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | tw\_ | r9i<=ne |  | tw\_ | delfi<=ne |  | tw\_ | w)di<=ne |  | tw\_ | ku^/ne |
| GD |  | toi=n | r9i<noi=n |  | toi=n | delfi</noin |  | toi=n | w)di</noin |  | toi=n | ku^/noin |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | ai9 | r9i<=nej |  | oi9 | delfi<=nej |  | ai9 | w)di<=nej |  | oi9 | ku^/nej |
| A |  | ta>\_j | r9i<=na`j |  | tou\j | delfi<=na`j |  | ta>\_j | w)di<=na`j |  | tou\j | ku^/na`j |
| G |  | tw~n | r9i<nw~n |  | tw~n | delfi</nwn |  | tw~n | w)di</nwn |  | tw~n | ku^/nwn |
| D |  | tai=j | r9i<si^/¨n© |  | toi=j | delfi<=si^¨n© |  | tai=j | w)di<=si^¨n© |  | toi=j | ku^si^/¨n© |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

**Declension 3.6 - stem in l¯r**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | 3.61b |  |  | 3.63e |  |  | 3.63f |  |  | 3.63f |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  | *father* |  |  | *mother* |  |  | *daughter* |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | o9¯h9 | a>)h/r |  | o9 | pa`th/r |  | h9 | mh/thr |  | h9 | qu^ga`&thr |
| V |  | w} | a)h/r |  | w} | pa&ter |  | w} | mh=ter |  | w} | qu/gater |
| A |  | to\n | a)e/ra` |  | to\n | pate/ra` |  | th\n | mhte/ra` ¡ |  | th\n | qugate/ra` ¡ |
| G |  | tou= | a)e/roj |  | tou= | patro/j |  | th=j | mhtro/j ¡ |  | th=j | qugatro/j ¡ |
| D |  | tw%~ | a)e/ri^ |  | tw%~ | patri^/ |  | th=| | mhtri^/ ¡ |  | th=| | qugatri^/ ¡ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  |  |  |  | tw\_ | pate/re |  | tw\_ | mhte/re ¡ |  | tw\_ | qugate/re ¡ |
| GD |  |  |  |  | toi=n | pate/roin |  | toi=n | mhte/roin |  | toi=n | qugate/roin |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  |  |  |  | oi9 | pate/rej |  | ai9 | mhte/rej |  | ai9 | qugate/rej ¡ |
| A |  |  |  |  | tou\j | pate/ra`j |  | ta>\_j | mhte/ra`j ¡ |  | ta>\_j | qugate/ra`j ¡ |
| G |  |  |  |  | tw~n | pate/rwn |  | tw~n | mhte/rwn |  | tw~n | qugate/rwn |
| D |  |  |  |  | toi=j | patra`&si^¨n© |  | tai=j | mhtra&si^¨n©¡ |  | tai=j | qugatra&si^¨n©¡ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | 3.6g |  |  | 3.62a |  |  | 3.62b |  |  | 3.62e |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *star* |  |  | *wild animal* |  |  | *basin* |  |  | *saviour* |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | o9 | a)sth/r |  | o9 | qh/r |  | o9 | nipth/r |  | o9 | swth/r |
| V |  | w} |  |  | w} | qh/r |  | w} |  |  | w} | sw~ter |
| A |  | to\n | a)ste/ra` |  | to\n | qh=ra` |  | to\n | nipth=ra` |  | to\n | swth=ra` |
| G |  | tou= | a)ste/roj |  | tou= | qhro/j |  | tou= | nipth=roj |  | tou= | swth=roj |
| D |  | tw%~ | a)ste/ri^ |  | tw%~ | qhri^/ |  | tw%~ | nipth=ri^ |  | tw%~ | swth=ri^ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | tw\_ | a)ste/re |  | tw\_ | qh=re |  | tw\_ | nipth=re |  | tw\_ | swth=re |
| GD |  | toi=n | a)ste/roin |  | toi=n | qhroi=n |  | toi=n | nipth/roin |  | toi=n | swth/roin |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | oi9 | a)ste/rej |  | oi9 | qh=rej |  | oi9 | nipth=rej |  | oi9 | swth=rej |
| A |  | tou\j | a)ste/ra`j |  | tou\j | qh=ra`j |  | tou\j | nipth=ra`j |  | tou\j | swth=ra`j |
| G |  | tw~n | a)ste/rwn |  | tw~n | qhrw~n |  | tw~n | nipth/rwn |  | tw~n | swth/rwn |
| D |  | toi=j | a1stra`si^¨n© ! |  | toi=j | qhrsi^/¨n© |  | toi=j | nipth=rsi^¨n© |  | toi=j | swth=rsi^¨n© |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

***Notes***

1. gasth/r *stomach,* Gen=gastro/j is declined as pa`th/r.
2. [WWG §275] has a)stra&si; [LS] has a!strasi (not a)stra&si).

**Declension 3.6 - stem in l¯r (continued)**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | 3.63c |  |  | 3.63d |  |  | 3.64b |  |  | 3.6-*irr* |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *cock* |  |  | *orator* |  |  | *ethereal blood* |  |  | *man* |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | o9 | a)le/ktwr |  | o9 | r9h/twr |  | o9 | i<0xw&r |  | o9 | a`)nh/r |
| V |  | w} | a)le/ktor |  | w} | r9h=tor |  | w} |  |  | w} | a`!ner |
| A |  | to\n | a)le/ktora` |  | to\n | r9h/tora` |  | to\n | i<0xw~ra` |  | to\n | a!ndra` |
| G |  | tou= | a)le/ktoroj |  | tou= | r9h/toroj |  | tou= | i<0xw~roj |  | tou= | a)ndro/j |
| D |  | tw%~ | a)le/ktori^ |  | tw%~ | r9h/tori^ |  | tw%~ | i<0xw~ri^ |  | tw%~ | a)ndri^/ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | tw\_ | a)le/ktore |  | tw\_ | r9h/tore |  | tw\_ |  |  | tw\_ | a`!ndre |
| GD |  | toi=n | a)lekto/roin |  | toi=n | r9hto/roin |  | toi=n |  |  | toi=n | a)ndroi=n |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | oi9 | a)le/ktorej |  | oi9 | r9h/torej |  | oi9 |  |  | oi9 | a!ndrej |
| A |  | tou\j | a)le/ktora`j |  | tou\j | r9h/tora`j |  | tou\j |  |  | tou\j | a!ndra`j |
| G |  | tw~n | a)lekto/rwn |  | tw~n | r9hto/rwn |  | tw~n |  |  | tw~n | a)ndrw~n |
| D |  | toi=j | a)le/ktorsi^¨n© |  | toi=j | r9h/torsi^¨n© |  | toi=j |  |  | toi=j | a)ndra`&si^¨n© |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | 3.6-*irr* |  |  | 3.6-*irr* |  |  | 3.6-*irr* |  |  | 3.6-*irr* |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *hand* |  |  | *spring* |  |  | *fire* |  |  | *witness* |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | h9 | xei/r |  | to\ | e1a`r |  | to\ | pu<=r |  | o9 | ma`&rtu^j |
| V |  | w} | xei/r |  | w} | e1a`r |  | w} |  |  | w} |  |
| A |  | th\n | xei=ra` |  | to\ | e1a`r |  | to\ | pu<=r |  | to\n | ma&rtu^ra` |
| G |  | th=j | xeiro/j |  | tou= | h}roj |  | tou= | pu<ro/j |  | tou= | ma&rtu^roj |
| D |  | th=| | xeiri^/ |  | tw%~ | h}ri^ |  | tw%~ | pu<ri^/ |  | tw%~ | ma&rtu^ri^ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | tw\_ | xei=re |  | tw\_ |  |  | tw\_ |  |  | tw\_ | ma&rtu^re |
| GD |  | toi=n | xeroi=n ! |  | toi=n |  |  | toi=n |  |  | toi=n | martu^/roin |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | ai9 | xei=rej |  | ta\_ |  |  | ta\_ |  |  | oi9 | ma&rtu^rej |
| A |  | ta>\_j | xei=ra`j |  | ta\_ |  |  | ta\_ |  |  | tou\j | ma&rtu^ra`j |
| G |  | tw~n | xeirw~n |  | tw~n |  |  | tw~n |  |  | tw~n | martu^/rwn |
| D |  | tai=j | xersi^/¨n© ! |  | toi=j |  |  | toi=j |  |  | toi=j | ma&rtu^si^¨n© |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

**Declension 3.6 - stem in l¯r (continued)**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | 3.66 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *salt* |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | o9 | a#lj |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| V |  | w} | a#lj |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| A |  | to\n | a`#la` |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| G |  | tou= | a(lo/j |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| D |  | tw%~ | a(li^/ |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | tw\_ | a#le |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| GD |  | toi=n | a(loi=n |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | oi9 | a`#lej |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| A |  | tou\j | a`#la`j |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| G |  | tw~n | a(lw~n |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| D |  | toi=j | a(lsi^/¨n© |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

**Declension 3.7 - stem in - ej (£-oj,-hj); -aj; -wj; w**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | 3.71a |  |  |  | 3.71b |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *race* |  |  |  | *appearance* |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | to\ | ge/noj |  |  | to\ | ei]doj |  |
| V |  | w} | ge/noj |  |  | w} | ei]doj |  |
| A |  | to\ | ge/noj |  |  | to\ | ei]doj |  |
| G |  | tou= | ge/nouj | »ge/neoj½ |  | tou= | ei1douj | »ei1deoj½ |
| D |  | tw%~ | ge/nei | »ge/nei^+½ |  | tw%~ | ei1dei | »ei1dei^+½ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | tw\_ | ge/nei | »ge/nee½ |  | tw\_ | ei1dei | »ei1dee½ |
| GD |  | toi=n | genoi=n | »gene/oin½ |  | toi=n | ei0doi=n | »ei0de/oin½ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | ta\_ | ge/nh | »ge/nea`½ |  | ta\_ | ei1dh | »ei1dea`½ |
| A |  | ta\_ | ge/nh | »ge/nea`½ |  | ta\_ | ei1dh | »ei1dea`½ |
| G |  | tw~n | genw~n | »gene/¨s©wn½ |  | tw~n | ei0dw~n | »ei0de/¨s©wn½ |
| D |  | toi=j | ge/nesi^¨n© | »ge/nesi^½ |  | toi=j | ei1desi^¨n© | »ei1desi^½ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | 3.71c |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *pity* |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | to\ | e1leoj |  |  |  |  |  |
| V |  | w} | e1leoj |  |  |  |  |  |
| A |  | to\ | e1leoj |  |  |  |  |  |
| G |  | tou= | e0le/ouj | »e0le/eoj½ |  |  |  |  |
| D |  | tw%~ | e0le/ei | »e0le/ei^+½ |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | tw\_ | e0le/ei | »e0le/ee½ |  |  |  |  |
| GD |  | toi=n | e0leoi=n | »e0lee/oin½ |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | ta\_ | e0le/h | »e0le/ea`½ |  |  |  |  |
| A |  | ta\_ | e0le/h | »e0le/ea`½ |  |  |  |  |
| G |  | tw~n | e0le/w~n | »e0lee/¨s©wn½ |  |  |  |  |
| D |  | toi=j | e0le/esi^¨n© | »e0le/esi^½ |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

***Notes***

1. The word e1leoj is masculine in classical Greek.

**Declension 3.7 - stem in - ej (£-oj,-hj); -aj; -wj; w (continued)**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | 3.72a |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *Socrates* |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | o9 | Swkra`&thj |  |  |  |  |  |
| V |  | w} | Sw&kratej |  |  |  |  |  |
| A |  | to\n | Swkra&th | »Swkra&te¨s©a`½ |  |  |  |  |
| G |  | tou= | Swkra&touj | »Swkra&te¨s©oj½ |  |  |  |  |
| D |  | tw%~ | Swkra&tei | »Swkra&te¨s©i^½ |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| GD |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| A |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| G |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| D |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | 3.72b |  |  |  | 3.73 |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *trireme* |  |  |  | *Pericles* |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | o9 | tri^h/rhj |  |  | o9 | Periklh=j | »Perikle/hj½ |
| V |  | w} | trih=rej |  |  | w} | Peri/kleij | »Peri/kleej½ |
| A |  | to\n | trih/rh | »trih/rea`½ |  | to\n | Perikle/a> | »Perikle/ea`½ |
| G |  | tou= | trih/rouj | »trih/reoj½ |  | tou= | Perikle/ouj | »Perikle/eoj½ |
| D |  | tw%~ | trih/rei | »trih/rei^+½ |  | tw%~ | Periklei= | »Perikle/ei½ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | tw\_ | trih/rei | »trih/ree½ |  |  |  |  |
| GD |  | toi=n | trih/roin ! | »trihre/oin½ |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | oi9 | trih/reij | »trih/reej½ |  |  |  |  |
| A |  | tou\j | trih/reij |  |  |  |  |  |
| G |  | tw~n | trih/rwn ! | »trihre/wn½ |  |  |  |  |
| D |  | toi=j | trih/resi^¨n© |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

**Declension 3.7 - stem in - ej (£-oj,-hj); -aj; -wj; w (continued)**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | 3.74a |  |  |  | 3.74b |  |  |  | 3.75 |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *prize* |  |  |  | *old age* |  |  |  | *hero* |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | to\ | ge/ra`j |  |  | to\ | gh=ra`j |  |  | o9 | h3rwj |  |
| V |  | w} | ge/ra`j |  |  | w} | gh=ra`j |  |  | w} | h3rwj |  |
| A |  | to\ | ge/ra`j |  |  | to\ | gh=ra`j |  |  | to\n | h3rwa`¯h3rw |  |
| G |  | tou= | ge/rwj | »ge/ra`oj½ |  | tou= | gh/rwj¯gh/roujLXX |  |  | tou= | h3rwoj |  |
| D |  | tw%~ | ge/rai | »ge/ra`i^+½ |  | tw%~ | gh/rai¯gh/reiLk 1:36 |  |  | tw%~ | h3rwi+¯h3rw% |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | tw\_ | ge/ra> | »ge/ra`e½ |  | tw\_ | gh/ra> |  |  | tw\_ | h3rwe |  |
| GD |  | toi=n | gerw%~n | »ge/ra`&oin½ |  | toi=n | ghrw%~n |  |  | toi=n | h9rw&oin |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | ta\_ | ge/ra> | »ge/ra`a`½ |  | ta\_ | gh/ra> |  |  | oi9 | h3rwej¯h3rwj |  |
| A |  | ta\_ | ge/ra> | »ge/ra`a`½ |  | ta\_ | gh/ra> |  |  | tou\j | h3rwa`j¯h3rwj |  |
| G |  | tw~n | gerw~n | »gera`&wn½ |  | tw~n | ghrw~n |  |  | tw~n | h3rw&wn |  |
| D |  | toi=j | ge/rasi^¨n© |  |  | toi=j | gh/rasi^¨n© |  |  | toi=j | h3rwsi^¨n© |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | 3.76 |  |  |  | 3.76 |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *persuasion* |  |  |  | *shame* |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | h9 | peiqw& |  |  | h9 | ai0dw&j |  |  |  |  |  |
| V |  | w} | peiqoi= |  |  | w} | ai0dw&j |  |  |  |  |  |
| A |  | th\n | peiqw& | »peiqo/a`½ |  | th\n | ai0dw~ | »ai0do/a`½ |  |  |  |  |
| G |  | th=j | peiqou/j | »peiqo/oj½ |  | th=j | ai0dou=j | »ai0do/oj½ |  |  |  |  |
| D |  | th=| | peiqoi= | »peiqo/i+^½ |  | th=| | ai0doi= | »ai0do/i+^½ |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| GD |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| A |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| G |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| D |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

***Notes***

1. The classical dative singular of gh=raj is gh/rai (NB paroxytone), but Lk 1:36 has gh/rei.
2. Manassh=j Manassh= *Manasseh,* Acc Manassh=
3. kre/aj, *meat*, is declined as ge/raj, but plural kre/a` (short a).

**Declension 3.8 - stem in -eu/j -aij -ouj**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | 3.81 |  |  | 3.82 |  |  | 3.83 |  |  | 3.84 |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *king* |  |  | *ship* |  |  | *old woman* |  |  | *ox* |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | o9 | ba`si^leu/j |  | h9 | nau=j |  | h9 | grau=j |  | o9 | bou=j |
| V |  | w} | basileu= |  | w} | nau= |  | w} | grau= |  | w} | bou= |
| A |  | to\n | basile/a> |  | th\n | nau=n |  | th\n | grau=n |  | to\n | bou=n |
| G |  | tou= | basile/wj |  | th=j | new&j |  | th=j | gra>o/j |  | tou= | boo/j |
| D |  | tw%~ | basilei= |  | th=| | nhi+/ |  | th=| | gra>i+/ |  | tw%~ | boi+/ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | tw\_ | basile/e |  | tw\_ | nh=e |  | tw\_ | gra>~e |  | tw\_ | bo/e |
| GD |  | toi=n | basile/oin |  | toi=n | neoi=n |  | toi=n | gra>oi=n |  | toi=n | booi=n |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | oi9 | basilh=j¯ei=j |  | ai9 | nh=ej |  | ai9 | gra>~ej |  | oi9 | bo/ej |
| A |  | tou\j | basile/a>j¯-ei=j |  | ta>\_j | nau=j |  | ta>\_j | grau=j |  | tou\j | bou=j |
| G |  | tw~n | basile/wn |  | tw~n | new~n |  | tw~n | gra>w~n |  | tw~n | bow~n |
| D |  | toi=j | basileu=si^¨n© |  | tai=j | nausi^/¨n© |  | tai=j | grausi^/¨n© |  | toi=j | bou=si^/¨n© |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | 3.85 |  |  | 3.8*-irr* | 3.8*-irr* |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *sheep* |  |  | *Zeus -1* | *Zeus -2* |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | o9 | oi]j |  | o9 | Zeu/j | Zeu/j |
| V |  | w} | oi] |  | w} | Zeu= | Zeu= |
| A |  | to\n | oi]n |  | to\n | Di^/a` | Zh=na` |
| G |  | tou= | oi0o/j |  | tou= | Di^o/j | Zhno/j |
| D |  | tw%~ | oi0i^/ |  | tw%~ | Di^i^/ | Zhni^/ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | tw\_ | oi]e |  |  |  |  |
| GD |  | toi=n | oi0oi=n |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | oi9 | oi]ej |  |  |  |  |
| A |  | tou\j | oi]j |  |  |  |  |
| G |  | tw~n | oi0w~n |  |  |  |  |
| D |  | toi=j | oi0si^/¨n© |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

**Declension 3.9 - stems in -i -u**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | 3.91c |  |  | 3.92d |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *city* |  |  | *mustard seed* |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | h9 | po/li^j |  | to\ | si^/na>pi^ |  |
| V |  | w} | po/li^ |  | w} | si/na>pi^ |  |
| A |  | th\n | po/li^n |  | to\ | si/na>pi^ |  |
| G |  | th=j | po/lewj |  | tou= | sina>&pewj ¯ -ioj ¯-eoj |  |
| D |  | th=| | po/lei »po/lei^½ |  | tw%~ | sina>&pei ¯ -i^ÁÀ^ |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | tw\_ | po/lei »po/lee½ |  | tw\_ | *unattested(?)* |  |
| GD |  | toi=n | pole/oin |  | toi=n | *unattested(?)* |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | ai9 | po/leij »po/leej½ |  | ta\_ | sina>&pi^a` |  |
| A |  | ta>\_j | po/leij |  | ta\_ | sina>&pi^a` |  |
| G |  | tw~n | po/lewn |  | tw~n | *unattested(?)* |  |
| D |  | tai=j | po/lesi¨n© |  | toi=j | *unattested(?)* |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | 3.93a |  |  | 3.93b |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *fish* |  |  | *cubit* |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | o9 | i)xqu</j |  | o9 | ph=xuj |
| V |  | w} | i)xqu</ |  | w} | ph=xu |
| A |  | to\n | i)xqu</n |  | to\n | ph=xun |
| G |  | tou= | i)xqu^/oj |  | tou= | ph/xewj |
| D |  | tw%~ | i)xqu^/i+ |  | tw%~ | ph/xei »ph/xei+^½ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | tw\_ | i)xqu^/e |  | tw\_ | ph/xei »ph/xee½ |
| GD |  | toi=n | i)xqu^/oin |  | toi=n | phxe/oin |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | oi9 | i)xqu^/ej |  | oi9 | ph/xeij »ph/xeej½ |
| A |  | tou\j | i)xqu<=j ¯ i)xqu^/a`j |  | tou\j | ph/xeij |
| G |  | tw~n | i)xqu^/wn |  | tw~n | ph/xewn |
| D |  | toi=j | i)xqu^/si¨n© |  | toi=j | ph/xesi¨n© |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

**Declension 3.9 - stems in -i -u (continued)**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | 3.93e |  |  | 3.94c |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *mouse* |  |  | *city, town* |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | o9 | mu<=j |  | to\ | a`!stu^ |  |  |  |
| V |  | w} | mu<= |  | w} | a!stu^ |  |  |  |
| A |  | to\n | mu<=n |  | to\ | a!stu^ |  |  |  |
| G |  | tou= | mu^o/j |  | tou= | a!stewj |  |  |  |
| D |  | tw%~ | mu^i+/ |  | tw%~ | a!stei »a!stei+^½ |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | tw\_ | mu^/e |  | tw\_ | a!stei »a!stee½ |  |  |  |
| GD |  | toi=n | mu^oi=n |  | toi=n | a!ste/oin |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | oi9 | mu^/ej |  | ta\_ | a!sth »a!stea`½ |  |  |  |
| A |  | tou\j | mu^/a`j |  | ta\_ | a!sth |  |  |  |
| G |  | tw~n | mu^w~n |  | tw~n | a!stewn |  |  |  |
| D |  | toi=j | mu^si^/¨n© |  | toi=j | a!stesi¨n© |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  |  | 3.9 - *irregular* |
|  |  |  |
|  |  | *one fasting* |
|  |  |  |
| o9¯h9 |  | nh=sti^jLS |
| w} |  | nh=sti |
| to\n¯th\n |  | nh=stinLS |
| tou=¯th=j |  | nh/stiojLS ¯ nh/stidojLS |
| tw%~¯th|= |  | nh/sti< ¯ nh/stii+ |
|  |  |  |
| tw\_ |  | nh/stie |
| toi=n |  | nhsti/oin |
|  |  |  |
| oi9¯ai9 |  | nh/stieijLS ¯ nh/steijLS ¯ nh/stidejLS |
| tou\j¯ta\_j |  | nh/stieij ¯ nh/steijMt 15:32, Mk 8:3 |
| tw~n |  | nh/stiwn |
| toi=j¯tai=j |  | nh/stisinLS |
|  |  |  |

***Note***

nh=stij exhibits similarities with the *Ionic* declension of po/lij (Gen Sg po/lioj etc), from which some of the above listed forms have been inferred.

# Irregularities in nouns

## Heteroclitic nouns

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| to\ da&kru^on -ou | Also NVA-Sg da`&kru^ | *tear (weeping)* |
|  |  |  |
| to\ de/ndron -ou | Pl also 3rd decl: ta\_ de/ndea¯de/ndrh | *tree* |
|  |  |  |
| o9 desmo/j -ou= | Pl oi9 desmoi/ ¯ ta\_ desma`& | *chain* |
|  |  |  |
| o9 dru<mo/j -ou= | Pl ta\_ dru^ma& (N.B. vowel length change) | *oak-coppice* |
|  |  |  |
| to\ kri^/non -ou | Pl ta\_ kri^/nea kri^/nwn kri^/nesi | *lily* |
|  |  |  |
| o9 ku^/kloj -ou | Pl ta\_ ku^/kla` | *circle, ring* |
|  |  |  |
| o9 lu^/xnoj -ou | Pl oi9 lu^/xnoi ¯ ta\_ lu/xna` | *lamp* |
|  |  |  |
| to\ pu<=r pu^ro/j | Pl pu^ra`& is 2nd decl: purw~n, puroi=j | *fire. Pl=watch-fires* |
|  |  |  |
| o9 r(u^/poj -ou | Pl ta\_ ru^/pa` | *dirt, filth* |
|  |  |  |
| to\ sa&bbaton -ou | Dat Pl toi=j sa&bbasi^ | *Sabbath* |
|  |  |  |
| o9 si<=toj -ou | Pl ta\_ si<=ta` | *grain* |
|  |  |  |
| o9 ui9o/j -ou= | Also 3rd decl: Sg: Gn ui9e/oj, Dt ui9ei=  Pl: ui9ei=j ui9ei=j ui9e/wn ui9e/si¨n© | *son* |

## Nouns / Adjectives of uncertain vowel length or stress position

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Mt 4:1 | **e1rhmoj** [HF, P-1904, NA26] | e0rh=moj [LS] | *desolate* |
|  |  |  |  |
| Mt 23:14 | **to\ kri^/ma** [HF, NA26, ð] | to\ kri<=ma[LS, P-1904] | *judgment* |
|  |  |  |  |
| Mt 24:21 | h9 qli^/yij -ewj [ðTBS-NT] | **h9 qli<=yij** -ewj [HF, P-1904, NA26]; qli</bw [LS] | *tribulation* |
|  |  |  |  |
| Ph 2:6 | **i^1soj** [LS*Attic;* HF,P-1904, NA26] | i<]soj [ðTBS-NT; LS,*Epic*] | *equal* |
|  |  |  |  |
| Ep 5:27 | **o9 spi^/loj** -ou [HF,P-1904, NA26] | o9 spi<=loj -ou [ðTBS-NT] | *spot, stain, blemish* |
|  |  |  |  |
| 1T 3:15 | o9 stu^/loj -ou [HF,ðTBS-NT] | o9 stu<=loj -ou [P-1904, NA26, LS] | *pillar* |

# Formation of nouns

Some examples

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Hb 2:4 | h9 qe/lhsij -ewj | ***exercise, action*** of the will |
|  | to\ qe/lhma -atoj | ***what*** is willed, ***result*** of willing |
|  |  |  |
|  | o9 sabbatismo/j -ou= | ***exercise, action, observance*** of the Sabbath |
|  | o9 merismo/j --ou= | ***exercise, action, act*** of dividing, separating |
|  |  |  |
| Hb 9:7 | to\ a)gno/hma -atoj | ***what*** is done through ignorance, *error* |
|  | h9 a(marti/a -aj | ***quality*** of being sinful***,*** *sin*(esp. as an abstract noun) |
|  |  |  |
|  | h9 neo/thj -htoj | ***quality*** of being young, *youth* |
|  | h9 dikaiosu/nh | ***quality*** of being righteous, *righteousness* |

# Adjectives

***Overview of adjectives***

A. First and Second Declension

*Note*: a)qro/oj is uncontracted, or in Attic is of 2 endings: a#qrouj a#qroun

A-*irr* polu^/j pollh/ polu^/

A-*irr* me/ga`j mega`/lh me/ga`

A-*irr* pra%~oj pra%ei=a` pra%~on

A9c Attic: ple/wj ple/a> ple/wn

A9d Attic: i<3lewj i<3lewn

A3a Contracted from e/oj with Fem in -h=: xru<sou=j xru<sh= xru<sou=n

A3b Contracted from o/oj with Fem in -h=: a(plou=j a(plh= a(plou=n

A4a Contracted from e/oj with Fem in -a>~: a)rgu^rou=j a)rgu^ra>~ a)rgu^rou=n

A4b Contracted from o/oj with Fem in -a>~: *none encountered*

A1a Fem in h, oxytone ka`lo/j ka`lh/ ka`lo/n

A1b Fem in h, properispomenon: e0rh=moj e0rh/mh e0rh=mon

A1c Fem in h, paroxytone poiki^/loj poiki^/lh poiki^/lon

A1d Fem in h, proparoxytone: e1sxa`toj e1sxa`&th e1sxa`ton

(e0rh=moj is also accented e1rhmoj -h -on)

A2a Fem in a>, oxytone: pa`laio/j pa`laia>& pa`laio/n

A2b Fem in a>, properispomenon: a)rxai=oj a)rxai/a> a)rxai=on

A2c Fem in a>, paroxytone: ne/oj ne/a> ne/on

A2d Fem in a>, proparoxytone: di^/kaioj dikai/a> di^/kaion

***Overview of adjectives (continued)***

C1a oxytone neuter glu^ku^/j glu^kei=a` glu^ku^/

C1b properispomenon neuter qh=lu^j qh/leia` qh=lu^ ***(only)***

C1c paroxytone neuter *none exist*

C1d proparoxytone neuter h3mi^su^j h9mi/^seia` h3mi^su^ ***(only)***

C3a Stems in nt: xa`ri^/eij xa`ri^/essa` xa`ri^/en

C3-*irr*: pa>~j pa>~sa` pa>~n

C2a me/la>j me/laina` me/la`n

*and* ta`&la>j ta`lai/na` ta`&la>n ***(2 only)***

C2b te/rhn te/reina` te/ren ***(only)***

B3a Stem in -ej oxytone neuter a)lhqh/j a)lhqe/j

B3b Stem in -ej properispomenon neuter plh/rhj plh=rej

B3c Stem in -ej paroxytone neuter *none encountered*

B3d Stem in -ej proparoxytone neuter au0ta&rkhj au!tarkej

B1a Stem in -on oxytone neuter *none encountered*

B1b Stem in -on properispomenon neuter sw&frwn sw~fron

B1c Stem in -on paroxytone neuter a!frwn a!fron

B1d Stem in -on proparoxytone neuter eu0dai/mwn eu1daimon

B2a Stem in -en oxytone neuter *none encountered*

B2b Stem in -en properispomenon: *none encountered*

B2c Stem in -en paroxytone neuter a!rshn a!rsen

B2d Stem in -en proparoxytone neuter *none encountered*

B4a Stem in e¯i¯u + e oxytone neuter u^9gi^h/j u^9gi^e/j

B4b Stem in e¯i¯u + ej properispomenon neuter *none encountered*

B4c Stem in e¯i¯u + ej paroxytone neuter *none encountered*

B4d Stem in e¯i¯u + ej proparoxytone neuter *none encountered*

B. Third Declension Only ***(one form for masc and fem)***

C. First and Third Declension ***(Fem Gen Pl always in -w~n )***

***Overview of adjectives (continued)***

D. Active (+Aor Pass) Participles 1st & 3rd Declension:

***(Fem Gen Pl always in -w~n )***

Middle/Passive Participles: -menoj -menh -menon are regular

but note that the perfect Mid/Pass participle is nonrecessive: lelu^me/noj ¡

***Active (+Aor Pass) Participles of the regular verb***

***Present Participles Active of contracted verbs***

***Participles of verbs in -mi and root aorist participles***

D1a: a)polu</wn a)polu</ousa` a)polu<=on ¡

D1b: a)polu</sa>j a)polu<&sa>sa` a)polu<=sa`n ¡

D1c: ¨a)po©lelu^kw&j lelu^kui=a lelu^ko/j

D1d: ¨a)po©lu^qei/j lu^qei=sa` lu^qe/n

D3a: di^dou/j di^dou=sa` di^do/n (+ a)nagnou=j+ a(lou&j)

D3b: ti^qei/j ti^qei=sa ti^qe/n ***see* lu^qei/j *above***

D3c: deiknu</j deiknu<=sa` deiknu^/n (+ a)nadu>&j)

D3d: i9sta>~j i9sta>~sa` i9sta`&n (+ a)naba>&j+ a)podra>&j)

D3e: pa`rw&n parou=sa` paro/n

D2a: ti<mw&n ti<mw~sa` ti<mw~n

D2b: poiw&n poiou=sa` poiou=n

D2c: dhlw&n dhlou=sa` dhlou=n ***(as* poiw~n*)***

E. Middle/Passive Participles

## Declension A: First and Second Declension

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  | A1a |  |  |  | A1b | |  |  | |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  | |  |  | |
|  |  |  | *fine* |  |  |  | *desolate* | | |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  | |  |  | |
| N |  | ka`lo/j | ka`lh/ | ka`lo/n |  | e0rh=moj | | e0rh/mh | e0rh=mon | |
| V |  | kale/ | kalh/ | kalo/n |  | e0rh=me | | e0rh/mh | e0rh=mon | |
| A |  | kalo/n | kalhn/ | kalo/n |  | e0rh=mon | | e0rh/mhn | e0rh=mon | |
| G |  | kalou= | kalh=j | kalou= |  | e0rh/mou | | e0rh/mhj | e0rh/mou | |
| D |  | kalw%~ | kalh|= | kalw%~ |  | e0rh/mw% | | e0rh/mh| | e0rh/mw% | |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  | |  |  | |
| NVA |  | kalw& | kala>& | kalw& |  | e0rh/mw | | e0rh/ma> | e0rh/mw | |
| GD |  | kaloi=n | kalai=n | kaloi=n |  | e0rh/moin | | e0rh/main | e0rh/moin | |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  | |  |  | |
| NV |  | kaloi/ | kalai/ | kala`& |  | e0rh=moi | | e0rh=mai | e0rh=ma` | |
| A |  | kalou/j | kala>&j | kala`& |  | e0rh/mouj | | e0rh/ma>j | e0rh=ma` | |
| G |  | kalw~n | kalw~n | kalw~n |  | e0rh/mwn | | e0rh/mwn | e0rh/mwn | |
| D |  | kaloi=j | kalai=j | kaloi=j |  | e0rh/moij | | e0rh/maij | e0rh/moij | |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  | |  |  | |

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  | A1c | |  |  | |  | A1d |  |  |
|  |  |  | |  |  | |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *many-coloured* | | |  |  |  | *last* |  |
|  |  |  | |  |  | |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | poiki^/loj | | poiki^/lh | poiki^/lon | |  | e1sxa`toj | e0sxa`&th | e1sxa`ton |
| V |  | poiki^/le | | poiki^/lh | poiki^/lon | |  | e1sxate | e0sxa&th | e1sxa`ton |
| A |  | poiki^/lon | | poiki^/lhn | poiki^/lon | |  | e1sxaton | e0sxa&thn | e1sxa`ton |
| G |  | poiki^/lou | | poiki^/lhj | poiki^/lou | |  | e0sxa&tou | e0sxa&thj | e0sxa`&tou |
| D |  | poiki^/lw% | | poiki^/lh| | poiki^/lw% | |  | e0sxa&tw% | e0sxa&th| | e0sxa`&tw% |
|  |  |  | |  |  | |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | poiki^/lw | | poiki^/la> | poiki^/lw | |  | e0sxa&tw | e0sxa&ta> | e0sxa`&tw |
| GD |  | poiki^/loin | | poiki^/lain | poiki^/loin | |  | e0sxa&toin | e0sxa&tain | e0sxa`&toin |
|  |  |  | |  |  | |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | poiki^/loi | | poiki^/lai | poiki^/la` | |  | e1sxatoi | e1sxatai | e1sxa`ta` |
| A |  | poiki^/louj | | poiki^/la>j | poiki^/la` | |  | e0sxa&touj | e0sxa&ta>j | e1sxa`ta` |
| G |  | poiki^/lwn | | poiki^/lwn | poiki^/lwn | |  | e0sxa&twn | e0sxa&twn | e0sxa`&twn |
| D |  | poiki^/loij | | poiki^/laij | poiki^/loij | |  | e0sxa&toij | e0sxa&taij | e0sxa`&toij |
|  |  |  | |  |  | |  |  |  |  |

***Note***

Alternative (recessive) accentuation e1rhmoj e0rh/mh e1rhmon.

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  | A2a |  |  |  | A2c |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *old* |  |  |  | *ancient* |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | pa`laio/j | pa`laia>& | pa`laio/n |  | a)rxai=oj | a)rxai/a> | a)rxai=on |
| V |  | palaie/ | palaia>& | palaio/n |  | a)rxai=e | a)rxai/a> | a)rxai=on |
| A |  | palaio/n | palaia>&n | palaio/n |  | a)rxai=on | a)rxai/a>n | a)rxai=on |
| G |  | palaiou= | palaia>~j | palaiou= |  | a)rxai/ou | a)rxai/a>j | a)rxai/ou |
| D |  | palaiw%~ | palaia%>~ | palaiw%~ |  | a)rxai/w% | a)rxai/a%> | a)rxai/w% |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | palaiw& | palaia>& | palaiw& |  | a)rxai/w | a)rxai/a> | a)rxai/w |
| GD |  | palaioi=n | palaiai=n | palaioi=n |  | a)rxai/oin | a)rxai/ain | a)rxai/oin |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | palaioi/ | palaiai/ | palaia`& |  | a)rxai=oi | a)rxai=ai | a)rxai=a` |
| A |  | palaiou/j | palaia>&j | palaia`& |  | a)rxai/ouj | a)rxai/a>j | a)rxai=a` |
| G |  | palaiw~n | palaiw~n | palaiw~n |  | a)rxai/wn | a)rxai/wn | a)rxai/wn |
| D |  | palaioi=j | palaiai=j | palaioi=j |  | a)rxai/oij | a)rxai/aij | a)rxai/oij |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  | A2b |  |  |  | A2d |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *new* |  |  |  | *righteous* |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | ne/oj | ne/a> | ne/on |  | di^/kaioj | di^kai/a> | di^/kaion |
| V |  | ne/e | ne/a> | ne/on |  | di/kaie | dikai/a> | di/kaion |
| A |  | ne/on | ne/a>n | ne/on |  | di/kaion | dikai/a>n | di/kaion |
| G |  | ne/ou | ne/a>j | ne/ou |  | dikai/ou | dikai/a>j | dikai/ou |
| D |  | ne/w% | ne/a>% | ne/w% |  | dikai/w% | dikai/a%> | dikai/w% |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | ne/w | ne/a> | ne/w |  | dikai/w | dikai/a> | dikai/w |
| GD |  | ne/oin | ne/ain | ne/oin |  | dikai/oin | dikai/ain | dikai/oin |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | ne/oi | ne/ai | ne/a` |  | di/kaioi | di/kaiai | di/kaia` |
| A |  | ne/ouj | ne/a>j | ne/a` |  | dikai/ouj | dikai/a>j | di/kaia` |
| G |  | ne/wn | ne/wn | ne/wn |  | dikai/wn | dikai/wn | dikai/wn |
| D |  | ne/oij | ne/aij | ne/oij |  | dikai/oij | dikai/aij | dikai/oij |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

**Declension A: First and Second Declension - contracted**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  | A3a |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  | *golden* |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | xru<sou=j | »xru</seoj½ | xru<sh= | »xru<se/a>½ | xru<sou=n | »xru</seon½ |
| V |  | xru<sou=j | »xru</seoj½ | xru<sh= | »xru<se/a>½ | xru<sou=n | »xru</seon½ |
| A |  | xru<sou=n | »xru</seon½ | xru<sh=n | »xru<se/a>n½ | xru<sou=n | »xru</seon½ |
| G |  | xru<sou= | »xru<se/ou½ | xru<sh=j | »xru<se/a>j½ | xru<sou= | »xru<se/ou½ |
| D |  | xru<sw%~ | »xru<se/w%½ | xru<sh|= | »xru<se/a%>½ | xru<sw%~ | »xru<se/w%½ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | xru<sw& | »xru<se/w½ | xru<sa>~ | »xru<se/a>½ | xru<sw& | »xru<se/w½ |
| GD |  | xru<soi=n | »xru<se/oin½ | xru<sai=n | »xru<se/ain½ | xru<soi=n | »xru<se/oin½ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | xru<soi= | »xru</seoi½ | xru<sai= | »xru</seai½ | xru<sa>~ | »xru</sea`½ |
| A |  | xru<sou=j | »xru<se/ouj½ | xru<sa>~j | »xru<se/a>j½ | xru<sa>~j | »xru</sea`½ |
| G |  | xru<sw~n | »xru<se/wn½ | xru<sw~n | »xru<se/wn½ | xru<sw~n | »xru<se/wn½ |
| D |  | xru<soi=j | »xru<se/oij½ | xru<sai=j | »xru<se/aij½ | xru<soi=j | »xru<se/oij½ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  | A3b |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  | *simple* |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | a(plou=j | »a(plo/oj½ | a(plh= | »a(plo/h½ | a(plou=n | »a(plo/on½ |
| V |  | a(plou=j | »a(plo/oj½ | a(plh= | »a(plo/h½ | a(plou=n | »a(plo/on½ |
| A |  | a(plou=n | »a(plo/on½ | a(plh=n | »a(plo/hn½ | a(plou=n | »a(plo/on½ |
| G |  | a(plou= | »a(plo/ou½ | a(plh=j | »a(plo/hj½ | a(plou= | »a(plo/ou½ |
| D |  | a(plw%~ | »a(plo/w%½ | a(plh|= | »a(plo/h|½ | a(plw%~ | »a(plo/w%½ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | a(plw& | »a(plo/w½ | a(pla>~ | »a(plo/a>½ | a(plw& | »a(plo/w½ |
| GD |  | a(ploi=n | »a(plo/oin½ | a(plai=n | »a(plo/ain½ | a(ploi=n | »a(plo/oin½ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | a(ploi= | »a(plo/oi½ | a(plai= | »a(plo/ai½ | a(pla>~ | »a(plo/a`½ |
| A |  | a(plou=j | »a(plo/ouj½ | a(pla>~j | »a(plo/a>j½ | a(pla>~ | »a(plo/a`½ |
| G |  | a(plw~n | »a(plo/wn½ | a(plw~n | »a(plo/wn½ | a(plw~n | »a(plo/wn½ |
| D |  | a(ploi=j | »a(plo/oij½ | a(plai=j | »a(plo/aij½ | a(ploi=j | »a(plo/oij½ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

**Declension A: First and Second Declension - contracted (continued)**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  | A3b |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  | *silver* |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | a)rgu^rou=j | »a)rgu/reoj½ | a)rgu^ra>~ | »a)rgure/a>½ | a)rgu^rou=n | »a)rgu/reon½ |
| V |  | a)rgurou=j | »a)rgu/reoj½ | a)rgura>~ | »a)rgure/a>½ | a)rgurou=n | »a)rgu/reon½ |
| A |  | a)rgurou=n | »a)rgu/reon½ | a)rgura>~n | »a)rgure/a>n½ | a)rgurou=n | »a)rgu/reon½ |
| G |  | a)rgurou= | »a)rgure/ou½ | a)rgura>~j | »a)rgure/a>j½ | a)rgurou= | »a)rgure/ou½ |
| D |  | a)rgurw%~ | »a)rgure/w%½ | a)rgura%>~ | »a)rgure/a%>½ | a)rgurw%~ | »a)rgure/w%½ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | a)rgurw& | »a)rgure/w½ | a)rgura>~ | »a)rgure/a>½ | a)rgurw& | »a)rgure/w½ |
| GD |  | a)rguroi=n | »a)rgure/oin½ | a)rgurai=n | »a)rgure/ain½ | a)rguroi=n | »a)rgure/oin½ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | a)rguroi= | »a)rgu/reoi½ | a)rgurai= | »a)rgure/ai½ | a)rgura>~ | »a)rgu/rea`½ |
| A |  | a)rgurou=j | »a)rgure/ouj½ | a)rgura>~j | »a)rgure/a>j½ | a)rgura>~ | »a)rgu/rea`½ |
| G |  | a)rgurw~n | »a)rgure/wn½ | a)rgurw~n | »a)rgure/wn½ | a)rgurw~n | »a)rgure/wn½ |
| D |  | a)rguroi=j | »a)rgure/oij½ | a)rgurai=j | »a)rgure/aij½ | a)rguroi=j | »a)rgure/oij½ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

***Notes*:**

* Adjectives contracting from -eoj take a perispomenon accent (-ou=j).
* a)qro/oj *crowded* is uncontracted, or in Attic is of 2 endings: a#qrouj a#qroun (N.B. aspirated).

**Declension A: First and Second Declension - Attic**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  | A9c |  |  |  | A9d |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *full* |  |  | *propitious* |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | ple/wj | ple/a> | ple/wn |  | i<3lewj | i<3lewn |  |
| V |  | ple/wj | ple/a> | ple/wn |  | i<3lewj | i<3lewn |  |
| A |  | ple/wn | ple/a>n | ple/wn |  | i<3lewn | i<3lewn |  |
| G |  | ple/w | ple/a>j | ple/w |  | i<3lew | i<3lew |  |
| D |  | ple/w% | ple/a%> | ple/w% |  | i<3lew% | i<3lew% |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | ple/w | ple/a> | ple/w |  | i<3lew | i<3lew |  |
| GD |  | ple/w%n | ple/ain | ple/w%n |  | i<3lew%n | i<3lew%n |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | ple/w% | ple/ai | ple/a` |  | i<3lew% | i<3lea` |  |
| A |  | ple/wj | ple/a>j | ple/a` |  | i<3lewj | i<3lea` |  |
| G |  | ple/wn | ple/wn | ple/wn |  | i<3lewn | i<3lewn |  |
| D |  | ple/w%j | ple/aij | ple/w%j |  | i<3lew%j | i<3lew%j |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

**Declension A: First and Second Declension: Irregular**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  | A-*irr* |  |  |  | A-*irr* |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | *much, many* |  |  |  | *large* |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | polu^/j | pollh/ | polu^/ |  | me/ga`j | mega`&lh | me/ga |
| V |  | - | - | - |  | mega`&le | mega`&lh | me/ga |
| A |  | polu^/n | pollh/n | polu^/ |  | me/ga`n | mega`&lhn | me/ga |
| G |  | pollou= | pollh=j | pollou= |  | mega`&lou | mega`&lhj | mega`&lou |
| D |  | pollw%~ | pollh|= | pollw%~ |  | mega`&lw% | mega`&lh| | mega`&lw% |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | - | - | - |  | mega`&lw | mega`&la> | mega`&lw |
| GD |  | - | - | - |  | mega`&loin | mega`&lain | mega`&loin |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | polloi/ | pollai/ | polla`& |  | mega`&loi | mega`&lai | mega`&la |
| A |  | pollou/j | polla>j | polla`& |  | mega`&louj | mega`&la>j | mega`&la |
| G |  | pollw~n | pollw~n | pollw~n |  | mega`&lwn | mega`&lwn | mega`&lwn |
| D |  | polloi=j | pollai=j | polloi=j |  | mega`&loij | mega`&laij | mega`&loij |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  | A-*irr* |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *meek* |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | pra%>~oj | pra>ei=a` | pra%>~on |
| V |  | pra%>~e | pra>ei=a` | pra%>~on |
| A |  | pra%>~on | pra>ei=a` | pra%>~on |
| G |  | pra%>&ou | pra>ei/a>j | pra%>&ou |
| D |  | pra%>&w% | pra>ei/a% | pra%>&w% |
|  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | pra%>&w | pra>ei/a> | pra%>&w |
| GD |  | pra%>&oin | pra>ei/ain | pra%>&oin |
|  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | pra%>~oi ¯ pra>ei=j | pra>ei=a`i | pra%>~a` ¯ pra>e/a` |
| A |  | pra%>&ouj | pra>ei/a>j | pra%>~a` ¯ pra>e/a` |
| G |  | pra>e/wn | pra>eiw~n | pra>e/wn |
| D |  | pra%>&oij ¯ pra>e/si¨n© | pra>ei/aij | pra%>&oij ¯ pra>e/si¨n© |
|  |  |  |  |  |

***Notes:***

* The stems of pra%>~oj are pra%> and pra>u^+ (in Fem and some parts of Masc/Neut Pl).
* As a first and third declension adjective (as glu^ku^/j, h3mi^su^j etc. – though not in all forms), the Fem Gen Pl of pra%>~oj is in -w~n.

## Declension B: Third declension

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  | B1b |  |  | B1c |  |  | B1d |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | *sober* |  |  | *senseless* |  |  | *happy* |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | sw&frwn | sw~fron |  | a`!frwn | a`!fron |  | eu0dai/mwn | eu1daimon |
| V |  | sw~fron | sw~fron |  | a!fron | a!fron |  | eu1daimon | eu1daimon |
| A |  | sw&frona | sw~fron |  | a!frona | a!fron |  | eu0dai/mona | eu1daimon |
| G |  | sw&fronoj | sw&fronoj |  | a!fronoj | a!fronoj |  | eu0dai/monoj | eu0dai/monoj |
| D |  | sw&froni^ | sw&froni^ |  | a!froni^ | a!froni^ |  | eu0dai/moni^ | eu0dai/moni^ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | sw&frone | sw&frone |  | a!frone | a!frone |  | eu0dai/mone | eu0dai/mone |
| GD |  | swfro/noin | swfro/noin |  | a)fro/noin | a)fro/noin |  | eu0daimo/noin | eu0daimo/noin |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | sw&fronej | sw&frona` |  | a!fronej | a!frona` |  | eu0dai/monej | eu0dai/mona` |
| A |  | sw&frona`j | sw&frona` |  | a!frona`j | a!frona` |  | eu0dai/mona`j | eu0dai/mona` |
| G |  | swfro/nwn | swfro/nwn |  | a)fro/nwn | a)fro/nwn |  | eu0daimo/nwn | eu0daimo/nwn |
| D |  | sw&frosi^¨n© | sw&frosi^¨n© |  | a!frosi^¨n© | a!frosi^¨n© |  | eu0dai/mosi^¨n© | eu0dai/mosi^¨n© |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  | B2c |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | *male* |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | a`!rshn | a`!rsen |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| V |  | a!rsen | a!rsen |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| A |  | a!rsena | a!rsen |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| G |  | a!rsenoj | a!rsenoj |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| D |  | a!rseni^ | a!rseni^ |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | a!rsene | a!rsene |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| GD |  | a)rse/noin | a)rse/noin |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | a!rsenej | a!rsena` |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| A |  | a!rsena`j | a!rsena` |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| G |  | a)rse/nwn | a)rse/nwn |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| D |  | a!rsesi^¨n© | a!rsesi^¨n© |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

**Declension B1**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  | B2a |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | *true* |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | a`)lhqh/j |  | a`)lhqe/j |  |  |
| V |  | a)lhqe/j |  | a)lhqe/j |  |  |
| A |  | a)lhqh= | »a)lhqe/a`½ | a)lhqe/j |  |  |
| G |  | a)lhqou=j | »a)lhqe/oj½ | a)lhqou=j |  |  |
| D |  | a)lhqei= | »a)lhqe/i^+½ | a)lhqei= |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | a)lhqei= | »a)lhqe/e½ | a)lhqei= |  |  |
| GD |  | a)lhqoi=n | »a)lhqe/oin½ | a)lhqoi=n |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | a)lhqei=j | »a)lhqe/ej½ | a)lhqh= | »a)lhqe/a`½ |  |
| A |  | a)lhqei=j |  | a)lhqh= | »a)lhqe/a`½ |  |
| G |  | a)lhqw~n | »a)lhqe/wn½ | a)lhqw~n | »a)lhqe/wn½ |  |
| D |  | a)lhqe/si¨n© |  | a)lhqe/si¨n© |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  | B2b |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | *full* |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | plh/rhj |  | plh=rej |  |  |
| V |  | plh=rej |  | plh=rej |  |  |
| A |  | plh/rh |  | plh=rej |  |  |
| G |  | plh/rouj | »plh/reoj½ | plh/rouj | »plh/reoj½ |  |
| D |  | plh/rei | »plh/rei+½ | plh/rei | »plh/rei+½ |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | plh/rei | »plh/ree½ | plh/rei | »plh/ree½ |  |
| GD |  | plhroi=n | »plhre/oin½ | plhroi=n | »plhre/oin½ |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | plh/reij | »plh/reej½ | plh/rh | »plh/rea`½ |  |
| A |  | plh/reij | »plh/reej½ | plh/rh | »plh/rea`½ |  |
| G |  | »plhrw~n ½ | »plhre/wn½ | »plhrw~n½ | »plhre/wn½ |  |
| D |  | »plh/resi¨n©½ |  | »plh/resi¨n©½ |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

»plhrw~n, plh/resi¨n©½ *not attested (?)*

**Third declension (continued)**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  | B3d |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | *self-sufficient* |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | au0ta&rkhj |  | au!tarkej |  |  |
| V |  | au!tarkej |  | au!tarkej |  |  |
| A |  | au0ta&rkh |  | au!tarkej |  |  |
| G |  | au0ta&rkouj | »au0ta&rkeoj½ | au0ta&rkouj | »au0ta&rkeoj½ |  |
| D |  | au0ta&rkei | »au0ta&rkei+½ | au0ta&rkei | »au0ta&rkei+½ |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | au0ta&rkei | »au0ta&rkee½ | au0ta&rkei | »au0ta&rkee½ |  |
| GD |  | au0ta&rkoin ! |  | au0ta&rkoin ! |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | au0ta&rkeij | »au0ta&rkeej½ | au0ta&rkh | »au0ta&rkea½ |  |
| A |  | au0ta&rkeij | »au0ta&rkeaj½ | au0ta&rkh | »au0ta&rkea½ |  |
| G |  | au0ta&rkwn ! |  | au0ta&rkwn ! |  |  |
| D |  | au0ta&rkesi¨n© |  | au0ta&rkesi¨n© |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  | B4a |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | *healthy* |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | u^9gi^h/j |  | u9gie/j |  |
| V |  | u9gie/j |  | u9gie/j |  |
| A |  | u9gih=¯u9gia>~ | »u9gie/a`½ | u9gie/j |  |
| G |  | u9giou=j | »u9gie/oj½ | u9giou=j | »u9gie/oj½ |
| D |  | u9giei= | »u9gie/i^+½ | u9giei= | »u9gie/i^+½ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | u9giei= | »u9gie/e½ | u9giei= | »u9gie/e½ |
| GD |  | u9gioi=n | »u9gie/oin½ | u9gioi=n | »u9gie/oin½ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | u9giei=j | »u9gie/ej½ | u9gih==¯u9gia>~ | »u9gie/a`½ |
| A |  | u9giei=j |  | u9gih==¯u9gia>~ | »u9gie/a`½ |
| G |  | u9giw~n | »u9gie/wn½ | u9giw~n | »u9gie/wn½ |
| D |  | u9gie/si¨n© |  | u9gie/si¨n© |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |

***Note***

* Nouns in ehj contract ea to a> only; nouns in ihj and uhj contract ea to h= or a>.

**Declension C: First and Third declension**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  | C1a |  |  |  | C1b |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *sweet* |  |  |  | *half* |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | glu^ku^/j | glu^kei=a` | glu^ku^/ |  | h3mi^su^j | h9mi^/seia` | h3mi^su^ |
| V |  | gluku^/ | glukei=a` | gluku^/ |  | h3misu^j | h9mi/seia` | h3misu^ |
| A |  | gluku^/n | glukei=a`n | gluku^/ |  | h3misu^n | h9mi/seia`n | h3misu^ |
| G |  | gluke/oj¯e/wj | glukei/a>j | gluke/oj¯e/wj |  | h9mi/seoj¯ouj | h9misei/a>j | h9mi/seoj¯ouj |
| D |  | glukei= | glukei/a%> | glukei= |  | h9mi/sei | h9misei/a%> | h9mi/sei |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | glukei= | glukei/a> | glukei= |  | h9mi/sei | h9mise/a> | h9mi/sei |
| GD |  | gluke/oin | glukei/ain | gluke/oin |  | h9mise/oin | h9mise/ain | h9mise/oin |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | glukei=j | glukei=ai | gluke/a` |  | h9mi/seij | h9mi/seiai | h9mi/sea` |
| A |  | glukei=j | glukei/a>j | gluke/a` |  | h9mi/seij | h9misei/a>j | h9mi/sea` |
| G |  | gluke/wn | glukeiw~n | gluke/wn |  | h9mise/wn | h9miseiw~n | h9mise/wn |
| D |  | gluke/si^¨n© | glukei/aij | gluke/si¨n© |  | h9mi/sesi^¨n© | h9misei/aij | h9mi/sesi^¨n© |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  | C1c |  |  |  | C2a |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *female* |  |  |  | *black* |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | qh=lu^j | qh=leia` | qh=lu^ |  | me/la>j | me/laina` | me/la`n |
| V |  | qh=lu^ | qh=leia` | qh=lu^ |  | me/la`n | me/laina` | me/la`n |
| A |  | qh=lu^n | qh=leia`n | qh=lu^ |  | me/la`na` | me/laina`n | me/la`n |
| G |  | qh/leoj¯e/wj | qhlei/a>j | qh/leoj¯e/wj |  | me/la`noj | melai/nhj | me/la`noj |
| D |  | qh/lei | qhlei/a>j | qh/lei |  | me/la`ni^ | melai/nh| | me/la`ni^ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | qh/lei | qhlei/a> | qh/lei |  | me/la`ne | melai/na> | me/la`ne |
| GD |  | qhle/oin | qhlei/ain | qhle/oin |  | mela`&noin | melai/nain | mela`&noin |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | qh/leij | qh/leiai | qh/lea` |  | me/la`nej | me/lainai | me/la`na` |
| A |  | qh/leij | qhlei/a>j | qh/lea` |  | me/la`na`j | melai/na>j | me/la`na` |
| G |  | qhle/wn | qhleiw~n | qhle/wn |  | mela`&nwn | melainw~n | mela`&nwn |
| D |  | qh/lesi^¨n© | qhlei/aij | qh/lesi^¨n© |  | me/la`si^¨n© | melai/naij | me/la`si^¨n© |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

***Note***

* The feminine genitive plural of me/la>j is melainw~n because the adjective is first and third declension. Cf. mega&lwn because the adjective is basically first and second declension.

**Declension : First and Third declension (continued)**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  | C2b |  |  |  | C3a |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *tender* |  |  |  | *charming* |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | te/rhn | te/reina` | te/ren |  | xa`ri^/eij | xa`ri^/essa` | xa`ri^/en |
| V |  | te/ren | te/reina` | te/ren |  | xari/en | xari/essa` | xari/en |
| A |  | te/rena` | te/reina`n | te/ren |  | xari/enta` | xari/essa`n | xari/en |
| G |  | te/renoj | terei/nhj | te/renoj |  | xari/entoj | xarie/sshj | xari/entoj |
| D |  | te/reni^ | terei/nh| | te/reni^ |  | xari/enti^ | xarie/ssh| | xari/enti^ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | te/rene | terei/na> | te/rene |  | xari/ente | xarie/ssa> | xari/ente |
| GD |  | tere&noin | terei/nain | tere&noin |  | xarie/ntoin | xarie/ssain | xarie/ntoin |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | te/renej | te/reinai | te/rena` |  | xari/entej | xari/essai | xari/enta` |
| A |  | te/rena`j | terei/na>j | te/rena` |  | xari/entaj | xarie/ssa>j | xari/enta` |
| G |  | tere&nwn | tereinw~n | tere&nwn |  | xarie/ntwn | xarie/ssw~n | xarie/ntwn |
| D |  | te/resi^¨n© | terei/naij | te/resi^¨n© |  | xari/esi¨n© | xarie/ssaij | xari/esi¨n© |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  | C3-*irr* |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *all* |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | pa>~j | pa>~sa` | pa>~n |  |  |  |  |
| V |  | - | - | - |  |  |  |  |
| A |  | pa`&nta` | pa>~sa`n | pa>~n |  |  |  |  |
| G |  | panto/j | pa>&shj | panto/j |  |  |  |  |
| D |  | panti^/ | pa>&sh| | panti^/ |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | - | - | - |  |  |  |  |
| GD |  | - | - | - |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | pa`&ntej | pa>~sai | pa`&nta` |  |  |  |  |
| A |  | pa`&nta`j | pa>&sa>j | pa`&nta` |  |  |  |  |
| G |  | pa&ntwn ! | pa>sw~n | pa&ntwn ! |  |  |  |  |
| D |  | pa>~si^¨n© ! | pa>&saij | pa>~si^¨n© ! |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

## Declension C: Participles

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  | D1a |  |  |  | D1b |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *PrPtcAct* |  |  |  | *AorPtcAct* |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | a)polu</wn | a)polu</ousa` | a)polu=<on ¡ |  | a)polu</sa>j | a)polu</sa>sa` | a)polu<=sa`n ¡ |
| V |  | a)polu</wn | a)polu</ousa` | a)polu=<on ¡ |  | a)polu</sa>j | a)polu</sa>sa` | a)polu<=sa`n ¡ |
| A |  | a)polu</onta` | a)polu</ousa`n | a)polu=<on ¡ |  | a)polu</santa` | a)polu</sa>sa`n | a)polu<=sa`n ¡ |
| G |  | a)polu</ontoj | a)polu<ou/shj | a)polu</ontoj |  | a)polu</santoj | a)polu<sa&>shj | a)polu</santoj |
| D |  | a)polu</onti^ | a)polu<ou/sh| | a)polu</onti^ |  | a)polu</santi^ | a)polu<sa&>sh| | a)polu</santi^ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | a)polu</onte | a)polu<ou/sa> | a)polu</onte |  | a)polu</sante | a)polu<sa>&sa> | a)polu</sante |
| GD |  | a)polu<o/ntoin | a)polu<ou/sain | a)polu<o/ntoin |  | a)polu<sa&ntoin | a)polu<sa>&sain | a)polu<sa&ntoin |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | a)polu</ontej | a)polu</ousai | a)polu</onta` |  | a)polu</santej | a)polu</sa>sai | a)polu</santa` |
| A |  | a)polu</onta`j | a)polu<ou/sa>j | a)polu</onta` |  | a)polu</santa`j | a)polu<sa>&sa>j | a)polu</santa` |
| G |  | a)polu<o/ntwn | a)polu<ousw~n | a)polu<o/ntwn |  | a)polu<sa&ntwn | a)polu<sa>sw~n | a)polu<sa&ntwn |
| D |  | a)polu</ousi^¨n© | a)polu<ou/saij | a)polu</ousi^¨n© |  | a)polu</sa>si^¨n© | a)polu<sa>&saij | a)polu</sa>si^¨n© |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  | D1c |  |  |  | D1d |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | *PerfPtcAct* |  |  |  | *AorPtcPass* |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | lelu^kw&j | lelu^kui=a` | lelu^ko/j |  | lu^qei/j | lu^qei=sa` | lu^qe/n |
| V |  | lelukw&j | lelukui=a` | leluko/j |  | luqei/j | luqei=sa` | luqe/n |
| A |  | leluko/ta` | lelukui=a`n | leluko/j |  | luqe/nta` | luqei=sa`n | luqe/n |
| G |  | leluko/toj | lelukui/a>j | leluko/toj |  | luqe/ntoj | luqei/shj | luqe/ntoj |
| D |  | leluko/ti^ | lelukui/a%> | leluko/ti^ |  | luqe/nti^ | luqei/shj | luqe/nti^ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | leluko/te | lelukui/a> | leluko/te |  | luqe/nte | luqei/sa> | luqe/nte |
| GD |  | leluko/toin | lelukui/ain | leluko/toin |  | luqe/ntoin | luqei/sain | luqe/ntoin |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | leluko/tej | lelukui=ai | leluko/ta` |  | luqe/ntej | luqei=sai | luqe/nta` |
| A |  | leluko/ta`j | lelukui/a>j | leluko/ta` |  | luqe/nta`j | luqei/sa>j | luqe/nta` |
| G |  | leluko/twn | lelukuiw~n | leluko/twn |  | luqe/ntwn | luqeisw~n | luqe/ntwn |
| D |  | leluko/si^¨n© | lelukui/aij | leluko/si^¨n© |  | luqei=si^¨n© | luqei/saij | luqei=si^¨n© |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

***Note***

* The feminine genitive plural of these participles is in -w~n (perispomenon) because the adjectival declension is first and third declension.

**Participles (continued) - contracted verbs**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  | D2a |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | *honouring* |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | ti<mw~n | »ti<ma&wn½ | ti<mw~sa` | »ti<ma&ousa`½ | ti<mw~n | »ti<ma&on½ |
| V |  | ti<mw~n | »ti<ma&wn½ | ti<mw~sa` | »ti<ma&ousa`½ | ti<mw~n | »ti<ma&on½ |
| A |  | ti<mw~nta` | »ti<ma&onta`½ | ti<mw~sa`n | »ti<ma&ousa`n½ | ti<mw~nta` | »ti<ma&onta`½ |
| G |  | ti<mw~ntoj | »ti<ma&ontoj½ | ti<mw&shj | »ti<maou/shj½ | ti<mw~ntoj | »ti<ma&ontoj½ |
| D |  | ti<mw~nti^ | »ti<ma&onti^½ | ti<mw&sh| | »ti<maou/sh|½ | ti<mw~nti^ | »ti<ma&onti^½ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | ti<mw~nte | »ti<ma&onte½ | ti<mw&sa> | »ti<maou/sa>½ | ti<mw~nte | »ti<ma&onte½ |
| GD |  | ti<mw&ntoin | »ti<mao/ntoin½ | ti<mw&sain | »ti<maou/sain½ | ti<mw&ntoin | »ti<mao/ntoin½ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | ti<mw~ntej | »ti<ma&ontej½ | ti<mw~sai | »ti<ma&ousai½ | ti<mw~nta` | »ti<ma&onta`½ |
| A |  | ti<mw~nta`j | »ti<ma&onta`j½ | ti<mw&sa>j | »ti<maou/sa>j½ | ti<mw~nta` | »ti<ma&onta`½ |
| G |  | ti<mw&ntwn | »ti<mao/ntwn½ | ti<mwsw~n | »ti<maousw~n½ | ti<mw&ntwn | »ti<mao/ntwn½ |
| D |  | ti<mw~si^¨n© | »ti<ma&osi^¨n©½ | ti<mw&saij | »ti<maou/saij½ | ti<mw~si^¨n© | »ti<ma&osi^¨n©½ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  | D2b |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | *making* |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | poiw~n | »poie&wn½ | poiou=sa` | »poie&ousa`½ | poiou=n | »poie&on½ |
| V |  | poiw~n | »poie&wn½ | poiou=sa` | »poie&ousa`½ | poiou=n | »poie&on½ |
| A |  | poiou=nta` | »poie&onta`½ | poiou=sa`n | »poie&ousa`n½ | poiou=nta` | »poie&onta`½ |
| G |  | poiou=ntoj | »poie&ontoj½ | poiou/shj | »poieou/shj½ | poiou=ntoj | »poie&ontoj½ |
| D |  | poiou=nti^ | »poie&onti^½ | poiou/sh| | »poieou/sh|½ | poiou=nti^ | »poie&onti^½ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | poiou=nte | »poie&onte½ | poiou/sa> | »poieou/sa>½ | poiou=nte | »poie&onte½ |
| GD |  | poiou/ntoin | »poieo/ntoin½ | poiou/sain | »poieou/sain½ | poiou/ntoin | »poieo/ntoin½ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | poiou=ntej | »poie&ontej½ | poiou=sai | »poie&ousai½ | poiou=nta` | »poie&onta`½ |
| A |  | poiou=nta`j | »poie&onta`j½ | poiou/sa>j | »poieou/sa>j½ | poiou=nta` | »poie&onta`½ |
| G |  | poiou/ntwn | »poieo/ntwn½ | poiousw~n | »poieousw~n½ | poiou/ntwn | »poieo/ntwn½ |
| D |  | poiou=si^¨n© | »poie&ousi^¨n©½ | poiou/saij | »poieou/saij½ | poiou=si^¨n© | »poie&ousi^¨n©½ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

**Participles (continued) - contracted verbs**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  | D2c |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | *showing* |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | dhlw~n | »dhlo&wn½ | dhlou=sa` | »dhlo&ousa`½ | dhlou=n | »dhlo&on½ |
| V |  | dhlw~n | »dhlo&wn½ | dhlou=sa` | »dhlo&ousa`½ | dhlou=n | »dhlo&on½ |
| A |  | dhlou=nta` | »dhlo&onta`½ | dhlou=sa`n | »dhlo&ousa`n½ | dhlou=nta` | »dhlo&onta`½ |
| G |  | dhlou=ntoj | »dhlo&ontoj½ | dhlou/shj | »dhloou/shj½ | dhlou=ntoj | »dhlo&ontoj½ |
| D |  | dhlou=nti^ | »dhlo&onti^½ | dhlou/sh| | »dhloou/sh|½ | dhlou=nti^ | »dhlo&onti^½ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | dhlou=nte | »dhlo&onte½ | dhlou/sa> | »dhloou/sa>½ | dhlou=nte | »dhlo&onte½ |
| GD |  | dhlou/ntoin | »dhloo/ntoin½ | dhlou/sain | »dhloou/sain½ | dhlou/ntoin | »dhloo/ntoin½ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | dhlou=ntej | »dhlo&ontej½ | dhlou=sai | »dhlo&ousai½ | dhlou=nta` | »dhlo&onta`½ |
| A |  | dhlou=nta`j | »dhlo&onta`j½ | dhlou/sa>j | »dhloou/sa>j½ | dhlou=nta` | »dhlo&onta`½ |
| G |  | dhlou/ntwn | »dhloo/ntwn½ | dhlousw~n | »dhloousw~n½ | dhlou/ntwn | »dhloo/ntwn½ |
| D |  | dhlou=si^¨n© | »dhlo&ousi^¨n©½ | dhlou/saij | »dhloou/saij½ | dhlou=si^¨n© | »dhlo&ousi^¨n©½ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

**Participles didou/j and tiqei/j**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  | D3a |  |  |  | D3b |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | *giving* |  |  |  | *putting* |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | di^dou/j | di^dou=sa` | di^do/n |  | ti^qei/j | ti^qei=sa` | ti^qe/n |
| V |  | didou/j | didou=sa` | dido/n |  | tiqei/j | tiqei=sa` | tiqe/n |
| A |  | dido/nta` | didou=sa`n | dido/n |  | tiqe/nta` | tiqei=sa`n | tiqe/n |
| G |  | dido/ntoj | didou/shj | dido/ntoj |  | tiqe/ntoj | tiqei/shj | tiqe/ntoj |
| D |  | dido/nti^ | didou/shj | dido/nti^ |  | tiqe/nti^ | tiqei/shj | tiqe/nti^ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | dido/nte | didou/sa> | dido/nte |  | tiqe/nte | tiqei/sa> | tiqe/nte |
| GD |  | dido/ntoin | didou/sain | dido/ntoin |  | tiqe/ntoin | tiqei/sain | tiqe/ntoin |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | dido/ntej | didou=sai | dido/nta` |  | tiqe/ntej | tiqei=sai | tiqe/nta` |
| A |  | dido/nta`j | didou/sa>j | dido/nta` |  | tiqe/nta`j | tiqei/sa>j | tiqe/nta` |
| G |  | dido/ntwn | didousw~n | dido/ntwn |  | tiqe/ntwn | tiqeisw~n | tiqe/ntwn |
| D |  | didou=si^¨n© | didou/saij | didou=si^¨n© |  | tiqei=si^¨n© | tiqei/saij | tiqei=si^¨n© |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

**Participles deiknu</j, i3sta>j and parw&n**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  | D3c |  |  |  | D3d |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | *giving* |  |  |  | *standing (tr)* |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | deiknu</j | deiknu<=sa` | deiknu^/n |  | i9sta>/j | i9sta>~sa` | i9sta&n |
| V |  | deiknu</j | deiknu<=sa` | deiknu^/n |  | i9sta>/j | i9sta>~sa` | i9sta&n |
| A |  | deiknu^/nta` | deiknu<=sa`n | deiknu^/n |  | i9sta&nta` | i9sta>~sa`n | i9sta&n |
| G |  | deiknu^/ntoj | deiknu</shj | deiknu^/ntoj |  | i9sta&ntoj | i9sta>/shj | i9sta&ntoj |
| D |  | deiknu^/nti^ | deiknu</shj | deiknu^/nti^ |  | i9sta&nti^ | i9sta>/shj | i9sta&nti^ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | deiknu^/nte | deiknu</sa> | deiknu^/nte |  | i9sta&nte | i9sta>/sa> | i9sta&nte |
| GD |  | deiknu/ntoin | deiknu</sain | deiknu/ntoin |  | i9sta&ntoin | i9sta>/sain | i9sta&ntoin |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | deiknu^/ntej | deiknu<=sai | deiknu^/nta` |  | i9sta&ntej | i9sta>~sai | i9sta&nta` |
| A |  | deiknu/nta`j | deiknu</sa>j | deiknu^/nta` |  | i9sta&nta`j | i9sta>/sa>j | i9sta&nta` |
| G |  | deiknu/ntwn | deiknu<sw~n | deiknu/ntwn |  | i9sta&ntwn | i9sta>sw~n | i9sta&ntwn |
| D |  | deiknu<=si^¨n© | deiknu</saij | deiknu<=si^¨n© |  | i9sta>~si^¨n© | i9sta>/saij | i9sta>~si^¨n© |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  | D3e |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | *being present* |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | pa`rw&n | parou=sa` | paro/n |  |  |  |  |
| V |  | parw&n | parou=sa` | paro/n |  |  |  |  |
| A |  | paro/nta` | parou=sa`n | paro/n |  |  |  |  |
| G |  | paro/ntoj | parou/shj | paro/ntoj |  |  |  |  |
| D |  | paro/nti^ | parou/shj | paro/nti^ |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | paro/nte | parou/sa> | paro/nte |  |  |  |  |
| GD |  | paro/ntoin | parou/sain | paro/ntoin |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | paro/ntej | parou=sai | paro/nta` |  |  |  |  |
| A |  | paro/nta`j | parou/sa>j | paro/nta` |  |  |  |  |
| G |  | paro/ntwn | parousw~n | paro/ntwn |  |  |  |  |
| D |  | parou/si^¨n© | parou/saij | parou/si^¨n© |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

## Comparatives and Superlatives

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Positive |  | Comparative | Superlative |
| a`)ga`qo/j | good | a)mei/nwn (neut. a!meinon)  belti</wn  krei/ttwn | a!ristoj  be/ltistoj  kra`&tistoj *(+stronger)* |
|  |  |  |  |
| ai0sxro/j | ugly | ai0sxi</wn | ai1sxistoj |
|  |  |  |  |
| a)lgeino/j | painful | a)lgi</wn | a!lgistoj |
|  |  |  |  |
| e0xqro/j | hostile | e0xqi</wn | e1xqistoj |
|  |  |  |  |
| h9du^/j | sweet | h9di</wn | h3distoj |
|  |  |  |  |
| ka`ko/j | bad | ka`ki</wn  xei/rwn  h3ttwn *(lesser, weaker)* | ka`&kistoj  xei/ristoj  h3kistoj *(least, weakest)* |
|  |  |  |  |
| ka`lo/j | fine, beautiful | kalli</wn | ka&llistoj |
|  |  |  |  |
| me/ga`j | great | mei/zwn | me/gistoj |
|  |  |  |  |
| o0li^/goj  mi<kro/j | small, few | e0la>&ttwn *(less, shorter)* | e0la`&xistoj *(least ,shortest)* |
|  |  |  |  |
| polu^/j | much (pl: many) | plei/wn | plei=stoj |
|  |  |  |  |
| r(a%>&dioj | easy | r(a%>&wn | r(a%>~stoj |
|  |  |  |  |
| ta`xu^/j | swift | qa>&ttwn | ta`&xistoj |
|  |  |  |  |

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  | *Comp. of* me/ga`j |  | *Comp. of* polu^/j |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | *greater* |  | *more* |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | mei/zwn | mei/zon | plei/wn | ple/on¯plei=on |
| V |  | mei/zwn | mei/zon | plei/wn | ple/on¯plei=on |
| A |  | mei/zona`¯mei/zw | mei/zon | plei/ona`¯ple/ona¯plei/w | ple/on¯plei=on |
| G |  | mei/zonoj | mei/zonoj | plei/onoj¯ple/onoj | ¢ |
| D |  | mei/zoni^ | mei/zoni^ | plei/oni^ ¯ple/oni^ | ¢ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | mei/zone | mei/zone | plei/one¯ple/one | ¢ |
| GD |  | meizo/noin | meizo/noin | pleio/noin¯pleo/noin | ¢ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NV |  | mei/zonej¯mei/zouj ! | mei/zona`¯mei/zw | plei/onej¯ple/onej¯plei/ouj | plei/ona`¯plei/w |
| A |  | mei/zona`j¯mei/zouj | mei/zona`¯mei/zw | plei/ona`j¯ple/ona`j¯plei/ouj | plei/ona`¯plei/w |
| G |  | meizo/nwn | meizo/nwn | pleio/nwn¯pleo/nwn | ¢ |
| D |  | mei/zosi^¨n© | mei/zosi^¨n© | plei/osi^¨n©¯ple/osi^¨n© | ¢ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |

***Notes***

* The form plei=on (Neut. Sg.) is not classical. It occurs in Mt 12:41,42 and several other places in the NT.
* An example of the third nominative plural form of plei/wn occurs in 1C 15:6: oi9 plei/ouj.

# Numerals

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | Sign | Cardinal | Ordinal | Adverb |
| 1 | a' | ei[j mi^/a` e3n | prw~toj | a3pac |
| 2 | b' | du^/o | deu/teroj | di^/j |
| 3 | g' | trei=j tri^/a` | tri^/toj | tri^/j |
| 4 | d' | te/ssa`rej te/ssa`ra`  *also* te/tta`rej... | te/tartoj | tetra`&ki^j |
| 5 | e' | pe/nte | pe/mptoj | penta`&ki^j |
| 6 | j' | e3c | e3ktoj | e9ca`&ki^j |
| 7 | z' | e9pta`& | e3bdomoj | e9pta`&ki^j |
| 8 | h' | o0ktw& | o1gdooj | o)kta`&ki^j |
| 9 | q' | e0nne/a` | e1na`toj | e0na`&ki^j |
| 10 | i' | de/ka` | de/ka`toj | deka`&ki^j |
| 11 | ia' | e3ndeka` | e9nde/ka`toj | e9ndeka`&ki^j |
| 12 | ib' | dw&deka` | dwde/ka`toj | dwdeka`&ki^j |
| 13 | ig' | treiskai/deka`  *or* trei=j kai\ de/ka | tri^/toj kai\ de/ka`toj |  |
| 14 | id' | tessa`reskai/deka` | te/tartoj kai\ de/ka`toj |  |
| 15 | ie' | pentekai/deka` | pe/mptoj kai\ de/ka`toj |  |
| 16 | ij' | e9kkai/deka` | e3ktoj kai\ de/ka`toj |  |
| 17 | iz' | e9pta`kai/deka` | e3bdomoj kai\ de/ka`toj |  |
| 18 | ih' | o0ktwkai/deka` | o1gdooj kai\ de/ka`toj |  |
| 19 | iq' | e0nnea`kai/deka` | e1na`toj kai\ de/ka`toj |  |
| 20 | k' | ei1kosi^¨n© | ei0kosto/j | ei0kosa`&ki^j |
| 21 | ka' | ei[j kai\ ei1kosi^¨n©  *or* ei1kosi^ kai\ ei[j | prw~toj kai\ ei0kosto/j |  |
| 30 | l' | tri^a>ko/nta | tri^a>kosto/j | tri^a>ko/nta`&ki^j |
| 40 | m' | tessa`ra`&konta` [WWG,TY]  tessa`ra>&konta` [LS] | tessa`ra`kosto/j | tessa`ra`konta`&ki^j |
| 50 | n' | penth/konta` | penthkosto/j | pent/konta` |
| 60 | c' | e9ch/konta` | e9chkosto/j | e9xhkonta` |
| 70 | o' | e9bdomh/konta` | e9bdomhkosto/j | e9bdomhkonta` |
| 80 | p' | o0gdoh/konta` | o0gdohkosto/j | o0gdohkonta` |
| 90 | J' | e0nenh/konta` | e0nenhkosto/j | e0nenhkonta`ki^j |
| 100 | p' | e9ka`to/n | e9ka`tosto/j | e9ka`tonta`&ki^j |
| 200 | s' | di^a>ko/si^oi-ai-a` | di^a>kosi^osto/j |  |
| 300 | t' | tria>ko/si^oi-ai-a` | tria>kosi^osto/j |  |
| 400 | u' | tetra`ko/si^oi-ai-a` | tetra`kosi^osto/j |  |
| 500 | f' | penta`ko/si^oi-ai-a` | penta`kosi^osto/j |  |
| 600 | x' | e9ca`ko/si^oi-ai-a` | e9ca`kosi^osto/j |  |
| 700 | y' | e9pta`ko/si^oi-ai-a` | e9pta`kosi^osto/j |  |
| 800 | w' | o0kta`ko/si^oi-ai-a` | o0kta`kosi^osto/j |  |
| 900 | v' | e0na`ko/si^oi-ai-a` | e0na`kosi^osto/j |  |
| 1000 | ªa | xi<li^oi-ai-a` | xi<li^osto/j | xi<li^a`&ki^j |
| 2000 | ªb | disxi</li^oi-ai-a` | disxi<li^osto/j |  |
| 3000 | ªg | trisxi</li^oi-ai-a` | trisxi<li^osto/j |  |
| 10000 | ªi | mu</ri^oi-ai-a` | mu<ri^osto/j | mu<ri^a`&ki^j |
| 20000 | ªk | dismu</ri^oi-ai-a` | - |  |
| 100000 | ªr | deka`kismu</ri^oi-ai-a` | - |  |

***Notes***

1. *Cardinal*: one, two, three...; *Ordinal*: first, second, third...; *Adverb*: once twice, three times...

**Declension of numerals**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | ei[j | mi^/a` | e3n |  | du^/o |  | trei=j | tri^/a` |  | te/ssa`rej | te/ssa`ra` |
| A |  | e3na` | mi^/a`n | e3n |  | du^/o |  | trei=j | tri^/a` |  | te/ssa`ra`j | te/ssa`ra` |
| G |  | e9no/j | mi^a>~j | e9no/j |  | duoi=n¯du^/o |  | tri^w~n | ¢ |  | tessa`&rwn | ¢ |
| D |  | e9ni^/ | mi^a%>~ | e9ni^/ |  | duoi=n¯du^si^¨n© |  | tri^si/^¨n© | ¢ |  | te/ssarsi^¨n© | ¢ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

# The Article, Pronouns and Possessive Adjectives

**The Definite Article**

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | *the* |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | o99 | h9 | to/ |
| A |  | to/n | th/n | to/ |
| G |  | tou= | th=j | tou= |
| D |  | tw%~ | th|= | tw%~ |
|  |  |  |  |  |
| NA |  | tw& | tw& | tw& |
| GD |  | toi=n | toi=n | toi=n |
|  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | oi9 | ai9 | ta`& |
| A |  | tou/j | ta>&j | ta`& |
| G |  | tw~n | tw~n | tw~n |
| D |  | toi=j | tai=j | toi=j |
|  |  |  |  |  |

**Personal Pronouns**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | *I, me...* | *you...* | *he, him...* | *she, her...* | *it...* |
|  |  | *we, us...* | *you...* | *they, them...* | *they, them...* | *they, them...* |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | e0gw& | su^/ | au0to/j | au0th/ | au0to/ |
| V |  | - | su^/ | - | - | - |
| A |  | e0me/, me | se/, se | au0to/n | au0th/n | au0to/ |
| G |  | e0mou=, mou | sou=, sou | au0tou= | au0th=j | au0tou= |
| D |  | e0moi/, moi | soi/, soi | au0tw%~ | au0th|= | au0tw%~ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NVA |  | nw& | sfw& | au0tw& | au0ta>& | au0tw& |
| GD |  | noi=n | sfw%~n | au0toi=n | au0tai~n | au0toi=n |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | h9mei=j | u<9mei=j | au0toi/ | au0tai/ | au0ta& |
| V |  | - | u<9mei=j | - | - | - |
| A |  | h9ma>~j | u<9ma>~j | au0tou/j | au0ta>&j | au0ta& |
| G |  | h9mw~n | u<9mw~n | au0tw~n | au0tw~n | au0tw~n |
| D |  | h9mi<=n | u<9mi<=n | au0toi=j | au0toi=j | au0toi=j |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

***Notes***

1. Au0to/j has three meanings:

* Au0to/j is an emphasizing adjective, meaning *self*, and stands in the predicative position (o9 a)nh\r au0to/j ¯ au0to\j o9 anh/r).
* In the attributive position, au0to/j means *same* (o9 au0to\j a)nh/r).
* Au0to/j acts as an unemphatic personal pronoun. This is true of all cases in the NT, but in Classical Greek, only of the oblique cases (accusative, genitive and dative).

**Crasis of o9 au0to/j**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | *the same* |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | o9 au0to/j | au9to/j | h9 au0th/ | au9th/ | to\ au0to/ | tau0to/¨n© |
| A |  | to\n au0to\n | - | th\n au0th/n | - | to\ au0to/ | tau0to/¨n© |
| G |  | tou= au0tou= | tau0tou= | th=j au0th=j | - | tou= au0tou= | tau0tou= |
| D |  | tw%~ au0tw%~ | tau0tw%~ | th|= au0th|= | tau0th|= | tw%~ au0tw%~ | tau0tw%~ |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NA |  | tw\_ au0tw& | - | tw\_ au0ta>& | - | tw\_ au0tw& | - |
| GD |  | toi=n au0toi=n | - | toi=n au0tai~n | - | toi=n au0toi=n | - |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | oi9 au0toi/ | au9toi/ | ai9 au0tai/ | au9tai/ | ta\_ au0ta& | tau0ta& |
| A |  | tou\j au0tou/j | - | ta>\_j au0ta>&j | - | ta\_ au0ta& | tau0ta& |
| G |  | tw~n au0tw~n | - | tw~n au0tw~n | - | tw~n au0tw~n | - |
| D |  | toi=j au0toi=j | - | toi=j au0toi=j | - | toi=j au0toi=j | - |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

**Reflexive Pronouns**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | *myself & ourselves* | *yourself & yourselves* |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| A |  | e0mauto/n e0mauth/n | seauto/n seauth/n | *or* | sauto/n sauth/n |
| G |  | e0mautou= e0mauth=j | seautou= seauth=j |  | sautou= sauth=j |
| D |  | e0mautw%~ e0mauth|= | seautw%~ seauth|= |  | seautw%~ sauth|= |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| A |  |  |  |  |  |
| GD |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| A |  | h9ma>~j au0tou/j h9ma>~j au0ta>&j | u<9ma>~j au0tou/j u<9ma>~j au0ta>&j |  |  |
| G |  | h9mw~n au0tw~n h9mw~n au0tw~n | u<9mw~n au0tw~n u<9mw~n au0tw~n |  |  |
| D |  | h9mi<=n au0toi=j h9mi<=n au0tai=j | u<9mi<=n au0toi=j u<9mi<=n au0tai=j |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | *himself & themselves* | *herself & themselves* | *itself & themselves* |
|  |  |  |  |  |
| A |  | e9auto/n, au9to/n | e9auth/n, au9th/n | e9auto/, au9to/ |
| G |  | e9autou=, au9tou= | e9auth=j, au9th=j | e9autou=, au9tou= |
| D |  | e9autw%~, au9tw%~ | e9auth|=, au9th|= | e9autw%~, au9tw%~ |
|  |  |  |  |  |
| A |  |  |  |  |
| GD |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |
| A |  | e9autou/j, au9tou/j, sfa>~j au0tou/j | e9auta>&j, au9ta>&j | e9auta&, au9ta& |
| G |  | e9autw~n, au9tw~n, sfw~n au0tw~n | e9autw~n, au9tw~n | e9autw~n, au9tw~n |
| D |  | e9autoi=j, au9toi=j, sfi^/si^¨n© au0toi=j | e9autai=j, au9tai=j,  sfi^/si^¨n© au0tai=j | e9autoi=j, au9toi=j |
|  |  |  |  |  |

**Indirect 3rd Person Reflexive**

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  |
| ***Note***  e9 ou9 oi9 are enclitic, e.g. [Xen. *An* 1.9.27], but [WWG §389, §987] gives accented forms: e3 ou[ oi[. |  | *him & them* |
|  |  |  |
| A |  | e9 |
| G |  | ou9 |
| D |  | oi9 |
|  |  |  |
| A |  |  |
| GD |  |  |
|  |  |  |
| A |  | sfa>~j |
| G |  | sfw~n |
| D |  | sfi^/si^¨n© |
|  |  |  |

**Reciprocal Pronoun**

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | *each other (Dual &* | *Plur)* |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |
| A |  | a)llh/lw | a0llh/la> | a)llh/lw |
| GD |  | a)llh/loin | a0llh/lain | a)llh/loin |
|  |  |  |  |  |
| A |  | a0llh/louj | a0llh/la>j | a!llhla` |
| G |  | a0llh/lwn | a0llh/lwn | a0llh/lwn |
| D |  | a0llh/oij | a0llh/laij | a0llh/oij |
|  |  |  |  |  |

**Possessive Pronouns/Adjectives**

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  |  |
| *my* |  | e0mo/j e0mh/ e0mo/n |  |
| *your (s)* |  | so/j sh/ so/n |  |
| *his* |  | au0tou= | *Poetic* o3j h3 o3n |
| *her* |  | au0th=j | *Poetic* o3j h3 o3n |
| *its* |  | au0tou= | *Poetic* o3j h3 o3n |
|  |  |  |  |
| *our (Dual)* |  |  | *Homeric* nwi+/teroj |
| *your (Dual)* |  |  | *Homeric* sfwi+/teroj |
|  |  |  |  |
| *our (Plur)* |  | h9me/teroj-a>-on |  |
| *your* |  | u<9me/teroj-a>-on |  |
| *their* |  | au0tw~n | *or* sfe/teroj-a>-on |
|  |  |  |  |

***Notes***

1. Possessive pronouns/adjectives are used with the article: o9 e0mo/j etc.

**Demonstrative Pronouns**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | *this* |  |  |  | *this/that* |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | o3de | h3de | to/de |  | ou[toj | au3th | tou=to |
| A |  | to/nde | th/nde | to/de |  | tou/ton | tau/thn | tou=to |
| G |  | tou=de | th=sde | tou=de |  | tou/tou | tau/thj | tou/tou |
| D |  | tw%~de | th|=de | tw%~de |  | tou/tw% | tau/th| | tou/tw% |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NA |  | tw&de | tw&de | tw&de |  | tou/tw | tou/tw | tou/tw |
| GD |  | toi=nde | toi=nde | toi=nde |  | tou/toin | tou/toin | tou/toin |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | oi3de | ai3de | ta`&de |  | ou[toi | au[tai | tau=ta` |
| A |  | tou/sde | ta>&sde | ta`&de |  | tou/touj | tau/ta>j | tau=ta` |
| G |  | tw~nde | tw~nde | tw~nde |  | tou/twn | tou/twn | tou/twn |
| D |  | toi=sde | tai=sde | toi=sde |  | tou/toij | tau/taij | tou/toij |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | *that yonder* |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | e0kei=noj | e0kei/nh | e0kei=no |
| A |  | e0kei=non | e0kei/nhn | e0kei=no |
| G |  | e0kei/nou | e0kei/nhj | e0kei/nou |
| D |  | e0kei/nw% | e0kei/nh| | e0kei/nw% |
|  |  |  |  |  |
| NA |  | e0kei/nw | e0kei/nw | e0kei/nw |
| GD |  | e0kei/noin | e0kei/noin | e0kei/noin |
|  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | e0kei=noi | e0kei=nai | e0kei=na` |
| A |  | e0kei/nouj | e0kei/na>j | e0kei=na` |
| G |  | e0kei/nwn | e0kei/nwn | e0kei/nwn |
| D |  | e0kei/noij | e0kei/naij | e0kei/noij |
|  |  |  |  |  |

**Interrogative and indefinite pronouns**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | *who?* | *what* |  | *anyone* | *anything* |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | ti^/j | ti^/ |  | ti^j | ti^ |
| A |  | ti^/na` | ti^/ |  | ti^na`& | ti^ |
| G |  | ti^/noj, tou= | ti^/noj, tou= |  | ti^no/j, tou | ti^no/j, tou |
| D |  | ti^/ni^, tw%~ | ti^/ni, tw%~ |  | ti^ni/, tw% | ti^ni^/, tw% |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NA |  | ti^/ne | ti^/ne |  | ti^ne/ | ti^ne/ |
| GD |  | ti^/noin | ti^/noin |  | ti^noi=n | ti^noi=n |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | ti^/nej | ti^/na` |  | ti^ne/j | ti^na`& |
| A |  | ti^/na`j | ti^/na` |  | ti^na`&j | ti^na`& |
| G |  | ti^/nwn | ti^/nwn |  | ti^nw~n | ti^nw~n |
| D |  | ti^/si^¨n© | ti^/si^¨n© |  | ti^si^/¨n© | ti^si^/¨n© |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

Note: Compound words such as o3stij may break the general accent rule.

**Relative Pronoun and Indefinite Relative Pronoun**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | *who* |  | *which* |  | *whoever* |  | *whatever* |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | o3j | h3 | o3 |  | o3sti^j | h3sti^j | o3ti^ |
| A |  | o3n | h3n | o3 |  | o3nti^na` | h3nti^na` | o3ti^ |
| G |  | ou[ | h[j | ou[ |  | ou[ti^noj, o3tou | h[sti^noj | ou[ti^noj, o3tou |
| D |  | w%{ | h|[ | w%{ |  | w%{ti^ni^, o3tw% | h|[ti^ni^ | w%{ti^ni^, o3tw% |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NA |  | w# | w# | w# |  | w#ti^ne | w#ti^ne | w#ti^ne |
| GD |  | oi[n | oi[n ! | oi[n |  | oi[nti^noin | oi[nti^noin ! | oi[nti^noin |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | oi3 | ai3 | a`# |  | oi3ti^nej | ai3ti^nej | a#ti^na`, a#tta` |
| A |  | ou3j | a>#j | a`# |  | ou3sti^na`j | a>#sti^na`j | a#ti^na`, a#tta` |
| G |  | w{n | w{n | w{n |  | w{nti^nwn, o3twn | w{nti^nwn, o3twn | w{nti^nwn, o3twn |
| D |  | oi3j | ai3j | oi3j |  | oi3sti^si^¨n©, o3toij | ai3sti^si^¨n© | oi3sti^si^¨n©, o3toij |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

**Pronominal Adjectives and Adverbs**

**Declension of Demonstrative Correlative Pronominal Adjectives**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | *so much*  *so many* |  |  |  | *such* |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | tosou=toj | tosau/th | tosou=to¨n© |  | toiou=toj | toiau/th | toiou=to¨n© |
| A |  | tosou=ton | tosau/thn | tosou=to¨n© |  | toiou=ton | toiau/thn | toiou=to¨n© |
| G |  | tosou/tou | tosau/thj | tosou/tou |  | toiou/tou | toiau/thj | toiou/tou |
| D |  | tosou/tw% | tosau/th| | tosou/tw% |  | toiou/tw% | toiau/th| | toiou/tw% |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NA |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| GD |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| N |  | tosou=toi | tosau=tai | tosau=ta` |  | toiou=toi | toiau=tai | toiau=ta` |
| A |  | tosou/touj | tosau/ta>j | tosau=ta` |  | toiou/touj | toiau/ta>j | toiau=ta` |
| G |  | tosou/twn | tosau/twn | tosou/twn |  | toiou/twn | toiau/twn | toiou/twn |
| D |  | tosou/toij | tosau/taij | tosou/toij |  | toiou/toij | toiau/taij | toiou/toij |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

**Pronominal Adjectives**

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  |  |
| Interrogative | Indefinite | Demonstrative | Relative |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
| po/soj;  *how much / many?* | poso/j  *of some quantity* | to/soj, toso/sde, tosou=toj  *so much/many* | o3soj, o9po/soj  *as much/many as* |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
| poi=oj;  *of what kind?* | poio/j  *of some kind* | toi=oj, toio/sde, toiou=toj  *such* | oi[oj, o9poi=oj  *of which kind* |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
| phli^/koj;  *how old? how large?* | - | thli^/koj, thli^ko/sde, thli^kou=toj  *so old, so large* | h9li^/koj, o9phli^/koj  *of which age/size* |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
| po/teroj;  *which of two?* | po/teroj¯-o/j  *one of two* | e3teroj  *one or the other of two* | o9po/teroj  *whichever of two* |
|  |  |  |  |

Negative: ou0de/teroj¯mhde/teroj *neither of two*

**Pronominal Adverbs**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Interrogative  *- - - - - - - -* Demonstrative *- - - - - - - -* | Indefinite |  |  |  | Relative |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| pou=;  *where?* | pou  *somewhere* | e1nqa`, e0nqa`&de  *here* | e0ntau=qa`  *there* | e0kei=  *yonder* | ou[, o3pou  *where (ever)* |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| poi=;  *whither?*  *to where?* | poi  *to somewhere* | e0nqa`&de  *hither,*  *to here* | e0ntau=qa  *thither*  *to there* | e0kei=se  *to yonder* | oi[, o3poi  *whither,*  *to where* |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| po/qen;  *whence?*  *from where?* | poqe/n  *from somewhere* | e1nqen,  e0nqe/nde  *hence,*  *from here* | e0nteu=qen  *thence*  *from there* | e0kei=qen  *from yonder* | o3qen, o9po/qen  *whence*  *from where* |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| ph|=;  *which way?*  *how;* | ph|  *some way,*  *somehow* | th|=, th|=de  *this way* | tau/th|  *that way* | e0kein/h|  *yonder way* | h|[, o3ph|  *which way,*  *as* |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| pw~j;  *in what way?*  *how?* | pwj  *in some way*  *somehow* | w{de  *in this way,*  *thus* | ou3twj  *in that way,*  *thus* | e0kei/nwj  *thus* | w(j, o3pwj  *in which way,*  *as* |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| po/te;  *when?* | pote/  *at some time* |  | to/te  *then* |  | o3te, o9po/te  *when* |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| phni^/ka`;  *at what time?* |  | thni^/ka`  thni^ka`&de  *at this time* | thni^kau=ta  *at that time* |  | h9ni^/ka`,  o9phni^/ka`  *at which time,*  *when* |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| posa&kis  *how often?* |  |  |  |  | o9sa&kij  *as often as* |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |

***Notes***

1. The first relative given is definite (e.g. ou[=where); the second is indefinite (o3pou=wherever).
2. There is an interrogative pronoun pota`po/j (NT Mt 8:27 etc.), or poda`po/j (Cl) = *from what country?*
3. In Lk 19:4, e0kei/nhj = *by that way*.

**Pronominal adverbs (continued)**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Interrogative | Local | Negative | Universal | Else- / Other- | Existential |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| pou=;  *where?* | au0tou=  *on the spot* | ou0da`mou=  *nowhere* | panta`xou=  *everywhere* | a)llaxou=  *elsewhere* | e1stin ou[  *somewhere* |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | au0to/qi^  *on the spot* |  |  | a!lloqi^  *elsewhere* |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| poi=;  *whither?*  *to where?* |  | ou0da`moi=  *to nowhere* | panta`xoi=  *in every*  *direction* |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | au0to/se  *to the spot* | ou0da`mo/se  *to nowhere* | panta`xo/se  *to everywhere* | a!llose  *to elsewhere* |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| po/qen;  *whence?*  *from where?* | au0to/qen  *from the spot* | ou0da`mo/qen  *from nowhere* | panta`xo/qen ¯  pa&ntoqen  *from all sides* | a)llaqo/qenJn 10:1¯  a!lloqen  *from elsewhere* |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| ph|=;  *which way?*  *how;* |  | ou0da`mh|=  ou0de/ph|  *in no way* | panta`xh|=  *in every way* | a!llh|  *in another place* | e1stin h|[  *in some way* |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| pw~j;  *in what way?*  *how?* | au1twj  *just so* | ou0da`mw~j  *in no way*  *by no means* | panta`xw~j  *in every way* | a!llwj  *in another way* | e1stin o3pwj  *somehow* |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| po/te;  *when?* |  | ou0de/pote  *never* | pa&ntote  *always* | a!llote  *at another time* | e0ni/ote  (=e1stin o3te)  *sometimes* |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| phni^/ka`;  *at what time?* | au0ti^/ka`  *at once,*  *straightaway* |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |

There are also negatives formed with mh- e.g. mhda`mou= *nowhere.*

Also:

w(sau/twj *in the same way* (idempotent)

deu=ro *hither, to here*

w{de *hither, to here; here; in this way*

dia\_ panto/j *continually*

# Indices

Subject Index

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | 1st Declension  2nd Declension  3rd Declension  Accentuation rules  Adjectives  Article  Comparatives  Heteroclitic nouns  Length rules  Numerals  Participles  Pronominal Adjectives/Adverbs  Pronoun(s) - Demonstrative  Pronoun(s) - Indefinite  Pronoun(s) - Interrogative  Pronoun(s) - Personal  Pronoun(s) - Possessive  Pronoun(s) - Reciprocal  Pronoun(s) - Reflexive  Pronoun(s) - Reflexive indirect  Pronoun(s) - Relative | 4  11  15  2  38  58  55  36  2  56  51  63  61  62  62  58  60  60  59  59  62 |

Greek index

a`)gw&n 26

a>)h/r 27

a)qro/oj 44

ai0dw&j 32

a)le/ktwr 28

a`)lhqh/j 47

a0llh/louj 60

a#lj 29

a!nqrwpoj 12

a`)nh/r 28

a)nw&gewn 14

a(plou=j 43

a)polu</sa>j 51

a)polu</wn 51

a)rgu^rou=j 44

a`!rshn 46

a)rxai=oj 42

a)sth/r 27

a`!stu^ 35

au0ta&rkhj 48

au9to/n 59

au0to/j 58

au9to/j 59

a`!frwn 46

ba`si^leu/j 33

bou=j 33

ga`&la` 23

gasth/r 27

ge/noj 30

ge/ra`j 32

ge/fu<ra` 8

gh= 6

gh=ra`j 32

gi^/ga>j 25

glu^ku^/j 49

glw~ssa` 8

go/nu^ 23

grau=j 33

gra`fh/ 6

gu^nh/ 20

gu</y 20

dai/mwn 26

da&kru^on 36

da%>&j 24

deiknu</j 54

delfi</j 26

de/ndron 36

desmo/j 36

despo/thj 9

dhlw~n 53

di^a`qh/kh 6

di^dou/j 53

di^/kaioj 42

di/ktu^on 12

dmw&j 24

do/ca` 8

dou=loj 12

dru<mo/j 36

du^/o 57

dw~ron 12

e9 60

e1a`r 28

e9auto/n 59

e0gw& 58

ei]doj 30

ei[j 57

e0kei=noj 61

e1leoj 30

3Ellhn 25

e0mauto/n 59

e0mo/j  60

e1rgon 12

e1ri^j 24

9Ermh=j 9

e1rwj 21

e0sqh/j 21

e1sxa`toj  41

eu0dai/mwn 46

eu0qu/thj 21

e3wj 14

Zeu/j 33

h9mei=j 58

h9gemw&n 25

h9me/teroj 60

h3mi^su^j 49

h[pa`r 23

h3rwj 32

qa`&lassa` 8

qh=lu^j 49

qh/r 27

qri/c 20

qu^ga`&thr 27

qu^/ra> 7

i9drw&j 21

i^9ero/n 12

i<3lewj 44

0Iou/da>j 10

i^3ppoj 12

i9sta>/j 54

i)xqu</j 34

kairo/j 12

ka`lo/j 41

ke/ra`j 22

klei/j 24

kre/aj 32

Krh=j 21

kri^/non 36

kri^th/j 9

Kroni^/dhj 9

ku^/kloj 36

ku^/wn 26

Kw~j 14

la`gw&j 14

lampa&j 24

lelu^kw&j 51

le/wn 25

li^mh/n 25

lu^qei/j 51

lu^/xnoj 36

ma`qhth/j 9

Manassh=j 32

ma`&rtu^j 28

ma`&xh 6

me/ga`j 45

mei/zwn 55

me/la>j 49

Mene/lewj 14

mh/n 25

mh/thr 27

mna>~ 7

mu^/lwn 26

mu<=j 35

nau=j 33

nea>ni^/a>j 9

ne/oj 42

nh=sti^j 35

nipth/r 27

nou=j 13, 13Note

nu/c 23

o9 58

o3de 61

o0dou/j 25

oi]j 33

o1noma` 22

o1rni<j 24

o3j 62

o3sti^j 62

o0stou=n 13

ou]j 23,24

ou[toj 61

pai=j 24,24

pa`laio/j 42

pa`rw&n 54

pa>~j 24,50

pa`th/r 27

patri^/j 24

peiqw& 32

pei=ra` 8

Periklh=j 31

peri/plouj 13

ph=xuj 34

plei/wn 55

pleura>& 7

ple/wj 44

plh/rhj 47

plou=j 13Note

poiki^/loj 41

poiw~n 52

po/li^j 34

poli</thj 9

polu^/j 45

pou/j 24

pra%>~oj 45

pu<=r 28, 36

pw&gwn 26

r9h/twr 28

r9i</j 26

r(u^/poj 36

sa&bbaton 36

sa`&lpi^gc 20

sardo/nuc 20

Satana>~j 10

seauto/n 59

si^/na>pi^ 34

si<=toj 36

skni/y 20

ski^a>& 7

so/j 60

sto/ma` 22

su^/ 58

su<kh= 6

sfa>~j 60

sfe/teroj 60

Swkra`&thj 31

sw~ma` 21

swth/r 27

sw&frwn 46

te/ra`j 22

te/rhn 50

te/ssa`rej 57

ti^qei/j 53

ti<mh/ 6

ti<mw~n 52

ti^/j 62

ti^j 62

toiou=toj 63

toco/thj 9

tosou=toj 63

trei=j 57

tri^h/rhj 31

Trw&j 24

u^9gi^h/j 48

u^3dwr 23

ui9o/j 36

u<9mei=j 58

u<9me/teroj 60

fle/y 20

fre/a`r 23

fu^/la`c 20

fw~j 22,24

xa`ri^/eij 50

xa`&ri^j 21

xei/r 28

xou=j 13Note

xru<sou=j 43

xrw&j 21

xw&ra> 7

w)di</j¯w)di</n 26

# Abbreviations and References

***Abbreviations***

***Grammatical Terms***

A Accusative

D Dative

F Feminine

G Genitive

Irr Irregular

M Masculine

N Neuter

V Vocative

***Other Abbreviations***

Cl Classical Greek

LXX Septuagint

P1904 The Greek Orthodox Church Patriarchal Text of 1904

NT New Testament

ð Textus Receptus (Received Text) text

Bible books have two-character abbreviations; other books have more than two characters.

*1x=1 Chronicles, 1C=1Corinthians, Cl=Colossians*

*1Q=1Thessalonians, 1T=1Timothy, Ti=Titus*

*Ec=Ecclesiastes, Ek=Ezekiel, Ep=Ephesians, Es=Esther, Er=Ezra*

*Hb=Hebrews, Hg=Haggai, Hk=Habakkuk, Hs=Hosea*

*Ja=James, Jb=Job, Jd=Jude, Jg=Judges, Jh=Jonah, Jl=Joel, Jn=John, Jr=Jeremiah, Js=Joshua*

*Na=Nahum, Ne=Nehemiah, Nu=Numbers*

*Ph=Philippians, Pn=Philemon, Pr=Proverbs, Ps=Psalms*

*Zc=Zechariah, Zp=Zephaniah*

*Old Testament*

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Gn | Genesis | | 2x | 2 Chronicles | Dn | Daniel |
| Ex | Exodus | | Er | Ezra | Hs | Hosea |
| Lv | Leviticus | | Ne | Nehemiah | Jl | Joel |
| Nu | Numbers | | Es | Esther | Am | Amos |
| Dt | Deuteronomy | | Jb | Job | Ob | Obadiah |
| Js | Joshua | | Ps | Psalms | Jh | Jonah |
| Jg | Judges | | Pr | Proverbs | Mc | Micah |
| Ru | Ruth | | Ec | Ecclesiastes | Na | Nahum |
| 1S | 1 Samuel | | So | Song of Solomon | Hk | Habakkuk |
| 2S | 2 Samuel | | Is | Isaiah | Zp | Zephaniah |
| 1K | 1 Kings | | Jr | Jeremiah | Hg | Haggai |
| 2K | 2 Kings | | Lm | Lamentations | Zc | Zechariah |
| 1x | 1 Chronicles | | Ek | Ezekiel | Ml | Malachi |
|  |  | |  |  |  |  |
| *New Testament* | |  |  |  |  |  |
| Mt | Matthew | | Ep | Ephesians | Hb | Hebrews |
| Mk | Mark | | Ph | Philippians | Ja | James |
| Lk | Luke | | Cl | Colossians | 1P | 1 Peter |
| Jn | John | | 1Q | 1 Thessalonians | 2P | 2 Peter |
| Ac | Acts | | 2Q | 2 Thessalonians | 1J | 1 John |
| Rm | Romans | | 1T | 1 Timothy | 2J | 2 John |
| 1C | 1 Corinthians | | 2T | 2 Timothy | 3J | 3 John |
| 2C | 2 Corinthians | | Ti | Titus | Jd | Jude |
| Gl | Galatians | | Pn | Philemon | Rv | Revelation |

***References***

***Grammars, Dictionaries, Concordances, Texts etc.***

[GME] G. M. Edwards, *An English-Greek Lexicon*, Cambridge University Press, 1930

(First edition 1912).

[HF] *The Greek New Testament According to the Majority Text*

2nd Edition, edited by Zane C. Hodges and Arthur L. Farstad

Thomas Nelson, Nashville, 1985. ISBN 0-8407-4963-5.

[HWS] Herbert Weir Smyth, *Greek Grammar*

Harvard University Press, ISBN 0-674-36250-0

[LS] H. G. Liddell and R. Scott, *An Intermediate Greek-English Lexicon*

Oxford University Press, 1986.

[NA26] (Nestle-Aland 26th/27th edition text)

Nestle-Aland, *Novum Testamentum Graece*, 26/27 Auflage,

Deutsche Bibelgesellschaft , P.O.Box 810340, 7000 Stuttgart 80, Germany

*[We do not recommend this text].*

[TBS-NT] The Trinitarian Bible Society, H KAINH DIAQHKH, The New Testament

Tyndale House, Dorset Rd, London SW19 3NN, Tel 0181-543-7857

[TY] Gavin Betts and Alan Henry, *Teach Yourself Ancient Greek*

Hodder and Stoughton, 1989. ISBN 0 340 42998 X.

[WWG] William W. Goodwin, *A Greek Grammar*

Macmillan Education Ltd, 1989. ISBN 0 333 03429 5.